Registration No. 333-

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-3

# REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER
THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

# TRANSOCEAN LTD.

#### TRANSOCEAN INC.

(Exact Name of Each Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Transocean Ltd.	Transocean Inc.						
Switzerland	Cayman Islands						
(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)	(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)						
1381	1381						
(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)	(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)						
98-0599916	66-0582307						
(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)						
Turmstrasse 30	36C Dr. Roy's Drive, Bermuda House, 4th Floor						
6312 Steinhausen, Switzerland	George Town, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands KY1-1003						
+41 (41) 749-0500	+1 (345) 745-4500						
(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including	(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including						
area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)	area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)						

Brady K. Long
Executive Vice President and General Counsel
Transocean Ltd.
c/o Transocean Offshore Deepwater Drilling Inc.
1414 Enclave Parkway
Houston, Texas 77077
+1 (713) 232-7500

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

With copies to:

James B. Marshall Baker Botts L.L.P. 910 Louisiana Street Houston, Texas 77002 (713) 229-1234

**Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:** From time to time after the effective date of this registration statement.

	If	the	only	securities	being	registered	on	this	Form	are	being	offered	pursuant	to	dividend	or	interes
reinvestment plans, please check the following box. $\Box$																	

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered or reinvestment plans, check the following box. ⊠	
If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering p Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration registration statement for the same offering. $\Box$	
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the the same offering. $\Box$	
If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuancheck the following box. $\boxtimes$	
If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursual check the following box. $\Box$	•
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company" and "emerging growth company".	the definitions of "large accelerated filer,"
Large accelerated filer $\boxtimes$ Non-accelerated filer $\square$	Accelerated filer □ Smaller reporting company □ Emerging growth company □
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the reg transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting (2)(B) of the Securities Act. $\square$	

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE						
	Amount to be Registered/ Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price/Amount of					
Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Registration Fee(1)(2)(3)					
Securities of Transocean Ltd.						
Shares (4)						
Warrants						
Purchase Contracts						
Rights						
Units						
Guarantees (5)						
Securities of Transocean Inc.						
Debt Securities						
Warrants						
Purchase Contracts						
Rights						
Units						

- (1) There is being registered hereunder such indeterminate number or amount of securities of each identified class, as may from time to time be issued at indeterminate prices and as may be issuable upon conversion, redemption, exchange, exercise or settlement of any securities registered hereunder, including under any applicable antidilution provisions. Separate consideration may or may not be received for securities that are issuable on exercise, conversion or exchange of other securities or that are issued in units.
- (2) In reliance on Rule 456(b) and Rule 457(r) under the Securities Act, the registrant hereby defers payment of the registration fee required in connection with this registration statement.
- (3) Any securities registered hereunder may be sold separately or as units with other securities registered hereunder.
- (4) The shares are shares of Transocean Ltd., currently CHF 0.10 par value each, and include shares issued out of authorized share capital, conditional share capital and treasury shares.
- (5) Pursuant to Rule 457(n), no separate fee is payable with respect to the guarantee.



# Transocean Ltd.

Shares
Warrants
Purchase Contracts
Rights
Units
Guarantees

# Transocean Inc.

Debt Securities Warrants Purchase Contracts Rights Units

Transocean Ltd. or Transocean Inc. will provide the specific terms of the securities in supplements to this prospectus. The securities may be offered separately or together in any combination or as separate series. You should read this prospectus and any supplement carefully before you invest.

Transocean Ltd.'s shares are traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the trading symbol "RIG."

Transocean Ltd.'s principal executive offices are located at Turmstrasse 30, 6312 Steinhausen, Switzerland, and its telephone number at that address is +41 (41) 749 0500. Transocean Inc.'s principal executive offices are located at 36C Dr. Roy's Drive, Bermuda House, 4th Floor, George Town, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands KY1-1003, and its telephone number at that address is +1 (345) 745 4500.

INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES INVOLVES RISKS. SEE THE "RISK FACTORS" ON PAGE 4 OF THIS PROSPECTUS AND ANY SIMILAR SECTION CONTAINED IN THE APPLICABLE PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT AND THE OTHER DOCUMENTS THAT ARE INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE INTO THIS PROSPECTUS CONCERNING FACTORS YOU SHOULD CONSIDER BEFORE INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined whether this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is June 14, 2021.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	i
FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION	ii
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES AGAINST FOREIGN PERSONS	1
ABOUT TRANSOCEAN LTD.	2
ABOUT TRANSOCEAN INC.	2
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	3
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	3
RISK FACTORS	5
USE OF PROCEEDS	(
DESCRIPTION OF TRANSOCEAN INC. DEBT SECURITIES AND TRANSOCEAN LTD. GUARANTEE	
DESCRIPTION OF TRANSOCEAN LTD. SHARES	15
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	25
DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS	26
DESCRIPTION OF RIGHTS	26
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS	27
ANTI-TAKEOVER PROVISIONS	27
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	30
VALIDITY OF THE SECURITIES	33
<u>EXPERTS</u>	33

#### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), using a "shelf" registration process. By using a shelf registration statement, either or both of Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. may sell securities from time to time and in one or more offerings. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. may offer. Each time Transocean Ltd. or Transocean Inc. uses this prospectus to offer securities, the issuer(s) will provide a prospectus supplement and, if applicable, a free writing prospectus that will describe the specific terms of the offering. Any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus that Transocean Ltd. or Transocean Inc. files in connection with any specific offering by Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. may add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus, you should rely on the prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus, supplement and any applicable free writing prospectus, together with the additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. have not authorized anyone to provide you with any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any applicable free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement or any free writing prospectus is accurate only as of the date on its respective cover page and that any information incorporated by reference into any of the foregoing is accurate only as of the date of such document incorporated by reference. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

In this prospectus, references to "dollars" and "\$" are to United States currency, and the terms "United States" and "U.S." mean the United States of America, its states, its territories, its possessions and all areas subject to its jurisdiction. References to "CHF" are to Swiss francs.

Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. are not making an offer to sell securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale of such securities is not permitted.

References in this prospectus to "we," "our," "us" and similar terms mean Transocean Ltd. and its subsidiaries unless indicated otherwise. References to "issuers" mean Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc.

# FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

The statements included in this prospectus regarding future financial performance and results of operations and other statements that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

Forward-looking statements in this prospectus are identifiable by use of the following words and other similar expressions:

•	"anticipates"	•	"could"	•	"forecasts"	•	"might"	•	"projects"
•	"believes"	•	"estimates"	•	"intends"	•	"plans"	•	"scheduled"
•	"budgets"	•	"expects"	•	"may"	•	"predicts"	•	"should"

Such statements are subject to numerous risks, uncertainties and assumptions, including, but not limited to:

- those described under "Item 1A. Risk Factors" included in Part I of our <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020</u> and "Item 1A. Risk Factors" included in Part II of our <u>Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2021;</u>
- the effects of public health threats, pandemics and epidemics, such as the outbreak of COVID-19, and the
  adverse impact thereof on our business, financial condition and results of operations, including, but not
  limited to, our growth, operating costs, supply chain, labor availability, logistical capabilities, customer
  demand for our services and industry demand generally, our liquidity, the price of our securities and trading
  markets with respect thereto, our ability to access capital markets, and the global economy and financial
  markets generally;
- the effects of actions by, or disputes among or between, members of the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries and other oil and natural gas producing countries with respect to production levels or other matters related to the prices of oil and natural gas;
- the adequacy of and access to our sources of liquidity;
- our inability to renew drilling contracts at comparable, or improved, dayrates and to obtain drilling contracts for our rigs that do not have contracts;
- operational performance;
- the cancellation of drilling contracts currently included in our reported contract backlog;
- losses on impairment of long-lived assets;
- shipyard, construction and other delays;
- the results of meetings of our shareholders;
- changes in political, social and economic conditions;
- the effect and results of litigation, regulatory matters, settlements, audits, assessments and contingencies;
- other factors discussed in this prospectus and in our other filings with the SEC, which are available free of charge on the SEC website at www.sec.gov.

The foregoing risks and uncertainties are beyond our ability to control, and in many cases, we cannot predict the risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those indicated by the forward-

looking statements. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary materially from those indicated. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or to persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by reference to these risks and uncertainties. You should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements. Each forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date of the particular statement. We expressly disclaim any obligations or undertaking to release publicly any updates or revisions to any forward-looking statement to reflect any change in our expectations or beliefs with regard to the statement or any change in events, conditions or circumstances on which any forward-looking statement is based, except as required by law.

# ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES AGAINST FOREIGN PERSONS

Transocean Inc. is a Cayman Islands exempted company, and Transocean Ltd. is a Swiss corporation. Certain of their respective officers and directors may be residents of various jurisdictions outside the United States. All or a substantial portion of the assets of Transocean Inc. and Transocean Ltd. and the assets of these persons may be located outside the United States. As a result, it may be difficult for investors to effect service of process within the United States upon these persons or to enforce any U.S. court judgment obtained against Transocean Inc., Transocean Ltd. or these persons, including judgments in actions predicated upon the civil liability provisions of U.S. federal securities laws. Each of Transocean Inc. and Transocean Ltd. has agreed to be served with process with respect to actions based on offers and sales of its securities. To bring a claim against either, you may serve Transocean Ltd.'s Corporate Secretary, c/o Transocean Offshore Deepwater Drilling Inc., 1414 Enclave Parkway, Houston, Texas 77077, the U.S. agent appointed for such purpose.

Carey Olsen, Transocean Inc.'s Cayman Islands legal counsel, has advised Transocean Inc. that it is uncertain that Cayman Islands courts would enforce (1) judgments of U.S. courts obtained in actions against Transocean Inc. or other persons that are predicated upon the civil liability provisions of the U.S. federal securities laws or (2) original actions brought against Transocean Inc. or other persons predicated upon the Securities Act. There is no treaty between the United States and the Cayman Islands providing for enforcement of judgments, and there are grounds upon which Cayman Islands courts may not enforce judgments of U.S. courts. In general, Cayman Islands courts would not enforce any remedies if they are deemed to be penalties, fines, taxes or similar remedies.

Homburger AG, Transocean Ltd.'s Swiss legal counsel, has advised Transocean Ltd. that it is uncertain that Swiss courts would enforce (1) judgments of U.S. courts obtained in actions against Transocean Ltd. or other persons that are predicated upon the civil liability provisions of U.S. federal securities laws or (2) original actions brought against Transocean Ltd. or other persons predicated upon the Securities Act. The enforceability in Switzerland of a foreign judgment rendered against Transocean Ltd. or such other persons is subject to the limitations set forth in such international treaties by which Switzerland is bound and the Swiss Federal Private International Law Act. In particular, and without limitation to the foregoing, a judgment rendered by a foreign court may only be enforced in Switzerland if:

- such foreign court had jurisdiction;
- such judgment has become final and non-appealable;
- the court procedures leading to such judgment followed the principles of due process of law, including proper service of process; and
- such judgment does not violate Swiss law principles of public policy.

In addition, enforceability of a judgment by a non-Swiss court in Switzerland may be limited if Transocean Ltd. can demonstrate that it or such other persons were not effectively served with process.

# ABOUT TRANSOCEAN LTD.

Transocean Ltd., through its subsidiaries and predecessors, is a leading international provider of offshore contract drilling services for oil and gas wells. As of June 10, 2021, we owned or had partial ownership interests in and operated 37 mobile offshore drilling units, including 27 ultra-deepwater floaters and 10 harsh environment floaters. As of June 10, 2021, we were constructing two ultra-deepwater drillships.

We provide contract drilling services, in a single, global operating segment, which involves contracting our mobile offshore drilling fleet, related equipment and work crews primarily on a dayrate basis to drill oil and gas wells. We specialize in technically demanding regions of the offshore drilling business with a particular focus on ultra-deepwater and harsh environment drilling services. Our drilling fleet is one of the most versatile fleets in the world, consisting of drillships and semisubmersible floaters used in support of offshore drilling activities and offshore support services on a worldwide basis.

Our contract drilling services operations are geographically dispersed in oil and gas exploration and development areas throughout the world. Although rigs can be moved from one region to another, the cost of moving rigs and the availability of rig-moving vessels may cause the supply and demand balance to fluctuate somewhat between regions. Still, significant variations between regions do not tend to persist long term because of rig mobility. Our fleet operates in a single, global market for the provision of contract drilling services. The location of our rigs and the allocation of resources to operate, build or upgrade our rigs are determined by the activities and needs of our customers.

Transocean Ltd. is a Swiss corporation with its registered office in Steinhausen, Canton of Zug and with principal executive offices located at Turmstrasse 30, 6312 Steinhausen, Switzerland. Transocean Ltd.'s telephone number at that address is +41 (41) 749 0500. Shares of Transocean Ltd.'s common stock are listed on the NYSE under the symbol "RIG."

#### ABOUT TRANSOCEAN INC.

Transocean Inc. is a direct, wholly-owned subsidiary of Transocean Ltd. Transocean Inc. is the issuer of certain notes and debentures that have been guaranteed by Transocean Ltd. Transocean Inc.'s principal executive offices are located at 36C Dr. Roy's Drive, Bermuda House, 4th Floor, George Town, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands KY1-1003, and its telephone number at that address is +1 (345) 745 4500.

# WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Transocean Ltd. files annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. The SEC maintains a website at www.sec.gov where you can access reports, proxy information and registration statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically. The shares are listed on the NYSE under the symbol "RIG." We also maintain an Internet website at www.deepwater.com, which provides additional information about us through which you can also access Transocean Ltd.'s SEC filings. Except for the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus as described under the heading "Incorporation by Reference," the information and other content contained on our website are not incorporated by reference, do not constitute part of this prospectus and should not be relied upon in connection with making any investment in our shares.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that the issuers have filed with the SEC. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits thereto. You may obtain the full registration statement from the SEC or us (as described below). Forms of the documents establishing the terms of the offered securities are or may be filed as exhibits to the registration statement or documents incorporated by reference in the registration statement. Statements in this prospectus or any applicable prospectus supplement are qualified in all respects by reference to the documents to which they refer. You should refer to the actual documents for a more complete description of the relevant matters.

#### INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows the issuers to "incorporate by reference" the information Transocean Ltd. has filed with it, which means that the issuers can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents filed separately with the SEC. The information the issuers incorporate by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, and subsequent information that Transocean Ltd. files with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. The issuers incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any future filings Transocean Ltd. makes with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (other than information "furnished" and not "filed" with the SEC, unless the issuers specifically provide that such "furnished" information is to be incorporated by reference) after the date of this prospectus and until the offering is terminated. The documents the issuers incorporate by reference are:

- Transocean Ltd.'s <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020 filed with the SEC on March 1, 2021;</u>
- Transocean Ltd.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2021;
- Transocean Ltd.'s Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on <u>February 26, 2021</u>, <u>April 1, 2021</u>, <u>April 7, 2021</u>, <u>June 1, 2021</u> and <u>June 7, 2021</u>; and
- the description of Transocean Ltd.'s share capital contained in <u>Transocean Ltd.'s Current Report on Form 8-K12G3 filed with the SEC on December 19, 2008</u>, as updated by the description in <u>Exhibit 4.1 to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020</u> filed with the SEC on March 1, 2021 and any other amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating such description.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any other subsequently filed document that also is incorporated by reference in this prospectus modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

A copy of these filings will be provided upon oral or written request, other than an exhibit to these filings unless the issuers have specifically incorporated that exhibit by reference into the filing, at no cost. You may request such copies by writing or calling:

Transocean Ltd. c/o Transocean Offshore Deepwater Drilling Inc. 1414 Enclave Parkway Houston, Texas 77077 Attn: Investor Relations +1 (713) 232-7500

# RISK FACTORS

An investment in the issuers' securities involves certain risks. You should carefully consider the risks related to the issuers' securities described in the risk factors included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 and our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2021, as well as the other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, before making an investment decision. The business, financial condition or results of operations of Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks. This prospectus also contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc.'s actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors. See "Forward-Looking Information" and "Where You Can Find More Information".

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless we inform you otherwise in the prospectus supplement, the net proceeds from the sale of the securities will be used for general corporate purposes, including:

- repayment or refinancing of debt;
- acquisitions;
- working capital;
- capital expenditures and repurchases; and
- redemptions of securities.

Pending any specific application, we may initially invest funds in short-term marketable securities or apply them to the reduction of other short-term indebtedness.

# DESCRIPTION OF TRANSOCEAN INC. DEBT SECURITIES AND TRANSOCEAN LTD. GUARANTEE

The debt securities covered by this prospectus will be the general unsecured obligations of Transocean Inc. Transocean Inc. may issue two types of debt securities, senior or subordinated. The exact terms of the debt securities will be described in a prospectus supplement. The senior debt securities will be issued under an indenture dated December 11, 2007, among Transocean Ltd., Transocean Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, as supplemented. In this prospectus, we refer to such indenture as the senior indenture. The senior debt securities will be guaranteed by Transocean Ltd., and may also be guaranteed by one or more subsidiaries of Transocean Ltd. The subordinated debt securities will be issued under an indenture that is substantially in the form of the Form of Indenture included as Exhibit 4.3 to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, which will be entered into with a trustee and will be described more fully in the prospectus supplement for those debt securities. In this prospectus, we refer to any such indenture as the subordinated indenture. The subordinated debt securities may be guaranteed by Transocean Ltd., and may also be guaranteed by one or more subsidiaries of Transocean Ltd. We refer to the senior indenture and the subordinated indenture collectively as the indentures. The indentures are substantially identical, except for provisions relating to subordination. The senior debt securities will constitute senior debt and will rank equally with all of Transocean Inc.'s unsecured and unsubordinated debt. The subordinated debt securities will be subordinated to, and thus have a junior position to, Transocean Inc.'s senior debt (as defined with respect to the series of subordinated debt securities) and may rank equally with or senior or junior to Transocean Inc.'s other subordinated debt that may be outstanding from time to time.

We have summarized material provisions of the indentures and the debt securities below. We have filed the senior indenture and the form of subordinated indenture with the SEC as exhibits to the registration statement, and you should read the indentures for provisions that may be important to you. Please read "Where You Can Find More Information."

#### **Provisions Applicable to Each Indenture**

*General*. The indentures do not limit the amount of debt securities that may be issued under that indenture, and do not limit the amount of other unsecured debt or securities that Transocean Inc. may issue. Transocean Inc. may issue debt securities under the indentures from time to time in one or more series, each in an amount authorized prior to issuance. The indentures also give Transocean Inc. the ability to reopen a previous issue of a series of debt securities and issue additional debt securities of that series.

Unless we inform you otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, the indentures do not contain any covenants or other provisions designed to protect holders of the debt securities in the event Transocean Inc. participates in a highly leveraged transaction or upon a change of control. The indentures also do not contain provisions that give holders the right to require Transocean Inc. to repurchase their securities in the event of a decline in its credit ratings for any reason, including as a result of a takeover, recapitalization or similar restructuring or otherwise.

Transocean Ltd. Guarantee. Transocean Ltd. has irrevocably and unconditionally guaranteed the obligations of Transocean Inc. under the senior indenture and the debt securities issued thereunder and may irrevocably and unconditionally guarantee the obligations of Transocean Inc. under the subordinated indenture and the debt securities issued thereunder. Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, Transocean Ltd.'s guarantee of the Transocean Inc. senior debt securities will be an unsecured obligation of Transocean Ltd. and will rank equally with all of its other unsecured and unsubordinated debt. Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, Transocean Ltd.'s guarantee of the Transocean Inc. subordinated debt securities will be an unsecured obligation of Transocean Ltd., subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all Transocean Ltd. senior debt.

**Terms**. The prospectus supplement relating to any series of debt securities being offered will include specific terms relating to the offering. These terms will include some or all of the following:

- whether the debt securities will be senior or subordinated debt securities;
- the title of the debt securities;
- the total principal amount of the debt securities;

- whether the debt securities will be issued in individual certificates to each holder or in the form of temporary or permanent global debt securities held by a depositary on behalf of holders;
- the date or dates on which the principal of and any premium on the debt securities will be payable;
- any interest rate, the date from which interest will accrue, interest payment dates and record dates for interest payments;
- any right to extend or defer the interest payment periods and the duration of the extension;
- whether and under what circumstances any additional amounts with respect to the debt securities will be payable;
- the place or places where payments on the debt securities will be payable;
- any provisions for optional redemption or early repayment;
- any sinking fund or other provisions that would require the redemption, purchase or repayment of debt securities;
- the denominations in which the debt securities will be issued, if other than denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof;
- whether payments on the debt securities will be payable in foreign currency or currency units or another form and whether payments will be payable by reference to any index or formula;
- the portion of the principal amount of debt securities that will be payable if the maturity is accelerated, if other than the entire principal amount;
- whether the debt securities are defeasible in the matter described below under "—*Defeasance*," and any additional means of defeasance of the debt securities, any additional conditions or limitations to defeasance of the debt securities or any changes to those conditions or limitations;
- any changes or additions to the events of default or covenants described in this prospectus;
- any restrictions or other provisions relating to the transfer or exchange of debt securities;
- any terms for the conversion or exchange of the debt securities for other securities of Transocean Inc., Transocean Ltd. or any other entity;
- with respect to any subordinated indenture, any changes to the subordination provisions for the subordinated debt securities; and
- any other terms of the debt securities not prohibited by the applicable indenture.

Transocean Inc. may sell the debt securities at a discount, which may be substantial, below their stated principal amount. These debt securities may bear no interest or interest at a rate that at the time of issuance is below market rates. If Transocean Inc. sells these debt securities, it will describe in the prospectus supplement any material U.S. federal income tax consequences and other special considerations relating to those debt securities.

If Transocean Inc. sells any of the debt securities for any foreign currency or currency unit or if payments on the debt securities are payable in any foreign currency or currency unit, it will describe in the prospectus supplement the restrictions, elections, tax consequences, specific terms and other information relating to those debt securities and the foreign currency or currency unit.

**Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets**. The indentures generally permit a consolidation, merger or scheme of arrangement qualifying as an amalgamation between Transocean Inc. and another entity. They also permit

Transocean Inc. to sell, lease, convey, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets. Transocean Inc. has agreed, however, that it will not consolidate with, merge into or complete a scheme of arrangement qualifying as an amalgamation with any entity or sell, lease, convey, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets to any entity unless:

- immediately after giving effect to the transaction, no default or event of default would occur and be continuing or would result from the transaction;
- if Transocean Inc. is not the continuing entity, the resulting entity or transferee assumes by supplemental indenture the due and punctual payments on the debt securities and the performance of Transocean Inc.'s covenants and obligations under the indenture and the debt securities; and
- Transocean Inc. delivers to the trustee an officers' certificate and opinion of counsel stating that the transaction and supplemental indenture comply with the indenture.

Upon any such consolidation, merger or scheme of arrangement qualifying as an amalgamation in which Transocean Inc. is not the continuing entity or any such asset sale, lease, conveyance, transfer or disposition involving Transocean Inc., the resulting successor entity or transferee will be substituted for Transocean Inc. under the applicable indenture and debt securities and Transocean Inc. will be released from the applicable indenture.

*Events of Default*. Unless we inform you otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, the following are events of default with respect to a series of debt securities:

- failure to pay interest when due on that series of debt securities for 30 days;
- failure to pay principal of or any premium on that series of debt securities when due;
- failure to make any sinking fund payment when required for that series for 30 days;
- failure to comply with any covenant or agreement in that series of debt securities or the applicable indenture
  (other than an agreement or covenant that has been included in the indenture solely for the benefit of one or
  more other series of debt securities) for 90 days after written notice by the trustee or by the holders of at
  least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities issued under that indenture that are affected
  by that failure;
- specified events involving a bankruptcy case, insolvency, liquidation or reorganization of Transocean Inc.;
   and
- any other event of default provided for that series of debt securities.

A default under one series of debt securities will not necessarily be a default under another series. The indentures provide that the trustee generally must mail notice of a default or event of default of which it has actual knowledge to the registered holders of the applicable debt securities within 90 days of occurrence. However, the trustee may withhold notice to the holders of the debt securities of any default or event of default (except in any payment on the debt securities) if the trustee considers it in the interest of the holders of the debt securities to do so.

If an event of default relating to certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization occurs, the principal of and interest on all the debt securities issued under the applicable indenture will become immediately due and payable without any action on the part of the trustee or any holder. If any other event of default for any series of debt securities occurs and is continuing, the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the series affected by the default (or, in some cases if Transocean Inc. fails to comply with the terms of the indenture, 25% in principal amount of all debt securities issued under the applicable indenture that are affected, voting as one class) may declare the principal of and all accrued and unpaid interest on those debt securities immediately due and payable. The holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the series affected by the event of default (or, in some cases, of all debt securities issued under the applicable indenture that are affected, voting as one class) may in some cases rescind this accelerated payment requirement.

A holder of a debt security of any series issued under an indenture may pursue any remedy under that indenture only if:

- the holder gives the trustee written notice of a continuing event of default for that series;
- the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series make a written request to the trustee to pursue the remedy;
- the holders offer to the trustee indemnity satisfactory to the trustee;
- the trustee fails to act for a period of 60 days after receipt of the request and offer of indemnity; and
- during that 60-day period, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of that series
  do not give the trustee a direction inconsistent with the request.

This provision does not, however, affect the right of a holder of a debt security to sue for enforcement of any overdue payment.

In most cases, holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of a series (or of all debt securities issued under the applicable indenture that are affected, voting as one class) may direct the time, method and place of:

- with respect to debt securities of a series, conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee
  and exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee relating to or arising as a result of certain
  specified events of default; or
- with respect to all debt securities issued under the applicable indenture that are affected, conducting any
  proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee
  relating to or arising other than as a result of such specified events of default.

The trustee, however, may refuse to follow any such direction that conflicts with law or the indentures, is unduly prejudicial to the rights of other holders of the debt securities, or would expose the trustee to personal liability. In addition, prior to acting at the direction of holders, the trustee will be entitled to be indemnified by those holders against any loss and expenses caused thereby.

The indentures require Transocean Inc. to file each year with the trustee a written statement as to its compliance with the covenants contained in the applicable indenture.

**Modification and Waiver**. Each indenture may be amended or supplemented if the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of all series issued under that indenture that are affected by the amendment or supplement (acting as one class) consent to it. Without the consent of the holder of each debt security issued under the indenture and affected, however, no modification to that indenture may:

- reduce the amount of debt securities whose holders must consent to an amendment, supplement or waiver;
- reduce the rate of or change the time for payment of interest on the debt security;
- reduce the principal of the debt security or change its stated maturity;
- reduce any premium payable on the redemption of the debt security or change the time at which the debt security may or must be redeemed;
- change any obligation to pay additional amounts on the debt security;
- make payments on the debt security payable in currency other than as originally stated in the debt security;

- impair the holder's right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on the debt security;
- make any change in the percentage of principal amount of debt securities necessary to waive compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or to make any change in the provision related to modification;
- with respect to the subordinated indenture, modify the provisions relating to the subordination of any subordinated debt security in a manner adverse to the holder of that security; or
- waive a continuing default or event of default regarding any payment on the debt securities.

Each indenture may be amended or supplemented or any provision of that indenture may be waived without the consent of any holders of debt securities issued under that indenture in certain circumstances, including:

- to cure any ambiguity, omission, defect or inconsistency;
- to provide for the assumption of Transocean Inc.'s obligations under the indenture by a successor upon any
  merger, consolidation or scheme of arrangement qualifying as an amalgamation or asset sale, lease,
  conveyance, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of Transocean Inc.'s assets, in each case
  as permitted under the indenture;
- to provide for uncertificated debt securities in addition to or in place of certificated debt securities or to provide for the issuance of bearer debt securities;
- to provide any security for, any guarantees of or any additional obligors on any series of debt securities;
- to comply with any requirement to effect or maintain the qualification of that indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "Trust Indenture Act");
- to add covenants that would benefit the holders of any debt securities or to surrender any rights Transocean Inc. has under the indenture;
- to add events of default with respect to any debt securities;
- to make any change that does not adversely affect any outstanding debt securities of any series issued under that indenture in any material respect; provided, that any change made solely to conform the provisions of the indenture to a description of debt securities in a prospectus supplement will not be deemed to adversely affect any outstanding debt securities of any series issued under that indenture in any material respect;
- to supplement the provisions of an indenture to permit or facilitate defeasance or discharge of securities that
  does not adversely affect any outstanding debt securities of any series issued under that indenture in any
  material respect; and
- to evidence and provide for the appointment of a successor trustee.

The holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series (or, in some cases, of all debt securities issued under the applicable indenture that are affected, voting as one class) may waive any existing or past default or event of default with respect to those debt securities. Those holders may not, however, waive any default or event of default in any payment on any debt security or compliance with a provision that cannot be amended or supplemented without the consent of each holder affected.

**Defeasance.** When Transocean Inc. uses the term defeasance, it means discharge from some or all of its obligations under an indenture. Transocean Inc. will inform you in the applicable prospectus supplement if defeasance provisions apply to a series of debt securities. For such debt securities, if any combination of funds or government securities are deposited with the trustee under an indenture sufficient to make payments on the debt securities of a

series issued under that indenture on the dates those payments are due and payable, then, at Transocean Inc.'s option, either of the following will occur:

- Transocean Inc. will be discharged from its obligations with respect to the debt securities of that series ("legal defeasance"); or
- Transocean Inc. will no longer have any obligation to comply with the consolidation, merger, scheme of
  arrangement and sale of assets covenant and other specified covenants relating to the debt securities of that
  series, and the related events of default will no longer apply ("covenant defeasance").

If a series of debt securities is defeased, the holders of the debt securities of the series affected will not be entitled to the benefits of the applicable indenture, except for obligations to register the transfer or exchange of debt securities, replace stolen, lost or mutilated debt securities or maintain paying agencies and hold moneys for payment in trust. In the case of covenant defeasance, Transocean Inc.'s obligation to pay principal, premium and interest on the debt securities will also survive.

Unless it informs you otherwise in the prospectus supplement, Transocean Inc. will be required to deliver to the trustee an opinion of counsel that the deposit and related defeasance would not cause the beneficial owners of the debt securities to recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If Transocean Inc. elects legal defeasance, that opinion of counsel must be based upon a ruling from the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or a change in law to that effect.

Governing Law. New York law will govern the indentures and the debt securities.

**Trustee**. If an event of default occurs under an indenture and is continuing, the trustee under that indenture will be required to use the degree of care and skill of a prudent person in the conduct of that person's own affairs. The trustee will become obligated to exercise any of its powers under that indenture at the request of any of the holders of any debt securities issued under that indenture only after those holders have offered the trustee indemnity satisfactory to it.

Each indenture contains limitations on the right of the trustee, if it becomes Transocean Inc.'s creditor, to obtain payment of claims or to realize on certain property received for any such claim, as security or otherwise. The trustee is permitted to engage in other transactions with Transocean Inc. If, however, it acquires any conflicting interest, it must eliminate that conflict or resign within 90 days after ascertaining that it has a conflicting interest and after the occurrence of a default under the applicable indenture, unless the default has been cured, waived or otherwise eliminated within the 90-day period.

*Form, Exchange, Registration and Transfer*. The debt securities will be issued in registered form, without interest coupons. There will be no service charge for any registration of transfer or exchange of the debt securities. However, payment of any transfer tax or similar governmental charge payable for that registration may be required.

Debt securities of any series will be exchangeable for other debt securities of the same series, the same total principal amount and the same terms but in different authorized denominations in accordance with the applicable indenture. Holders may present debt securities for registration of transfer at the office of the security registrar or any transfer agent Transocean Inc. designates. The security registrar or transfer agent will effect the transfer or exchange if its requirements and the requirements of the applicable indenture are met.

The trustee will be appointed as security registrar for the debt securities. If a prospectus supplement refers to any transfer agents Transocean Inc. initially designates, Transocean Inc. may at any time rescind that designation or approve a change in the location through which any transfer agent acts. Transocean Inc. is required to maintain an office or agency for transfers and exchanges in each place of payment. Transocean Inc. may at any time designate additional transfer agents for any series of debt securities.

In the case of any redemption, Transocean Inc. will not be required to register the transfer or exchange of:

- any debt security during a period beginning 15 business days prior to the mailing of any notice of redemption or mandatory offer to repurchase and ending on the close of business on the day of mailing of such notice; or
- any debt security that has been called for redemption in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any debt security being redeemed in part.

**Payment and Paying Agent.** Unless Transocean Inc. informs you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, payments on the debt securities will be made in U.S. dollars at the office of the trustee and any paying agent. At the option of Transocean Inc., however, payments may be made by wire transfer for global debt securities or by check mailed to the address of the person entitled to the payment as it appears in the security register. Unless Transocean Inc. informs you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, interest payments will be made to the person in whose name the debt security is registered at the close of business on the record date for the interest payment.

Unless Transocean Inc. informs you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, the trustee under the applicable indenture will be designated as the paying agent for payments on debt securities issued under that indenture. Transocean Inc. may at any time designate additional paying agents or rescind the designation of any paying agent or approve a change in the office through which any paying agent acts.

If the principal of or any premium or interest on debt securities of a series is payable on a day that is not a business day, the payment will be made on the next succeeding business day as if made on the date that the payment was due and no interest will accrue on that payment for the period from and after the due date to the date of that payment on the next succeeding business date. For these purposes, unless Transocean Inc. informs you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, a "business day" is any day that is not a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions in any of New York, New York or Houston, Texas or a place of payment on the debt securities of that series is authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed.

Subject to the requirements of any applicable abandoned property laws, the trustee and paying agent will pay to Transocean Inc. upon written request any money held by them for payments on the debt securities that remains unclaimed for two years after the date upon which that payment has become due. After payment to Transocean Inc., holders entitled to the money must look to Transocean Inc. for payment. In that case, all liability of the trustee or paying agent with respect to that money will cease.

**Notices.** Any notice required by the indentures to be provided to holders of the debt securities will be given by mail to the registered holders at the addresses as they appear in the security register.

**Replacement of Debt Securities.** Transocean Inc. will replace any debt securities that become mutilated, destroyed, stolen or lost at the expense of the holder upon delivery to the trustee of the mutilated debt securities or evidence of the loss, theft or destruction satisfactory to Transocean Inc. and the trustee. In the case of a lost, stolen or destroyed debt security, indemnity satisfactory to the trustee and Transocean Inc. may be required at the expense of the holder of the debt securities before a replacement debt security will be issued.

**Book-Entry Debt Securities**. The debt securities of a series may be issued in the form of one or more global debt securities that would be deposited with a depositary or its nominee identified in the prospectus supplement. Global debt securities may be issued in either temporary or permanent form. Transocean Inc. will describe in the prospectus supplement the terms of any depositary arrangement and the rights and limitations of owners of beneficial interests in any global debt security.

# **Provisions Applicable Solely to Subordinated Debt Securities**

**Subordination**. Under the subordinated indenture, payment of the principal of and any premium and interest on the subordinated debt securities will generally be subordinated and junior in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all Senior Debt, as described below. Unless Transocean Inc. informs you otherwise in the prospectus supplement, Transocean Inc. may not make any payment of principal of or any premium or interest on the subordinated debt securities if Transocean Inc. fails to pay the principal, interest, premium or any other amounts on any Senior Debt

when due. Upon distribution of the assets of Transocean Inc. or any dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, the holders of all Senior Debt will be entitled to payments in full before the holders of subordinated debt securities are entitled to receive any payment of principal or interest.

The subordination does not affect Transocean Inc.'s obligation, which is absolute and unconditional, to pay, when due, the principal of and any premium and interest on the subordinated debt securities. In addition, the subordination does not prevent the occurrence of any default under the subordinated indenture.

The subordinated indenture does not limit the amount of Senior Debt that Transocean Inc. may incur. As a result of the subordination of the subordinated debt securities, if Transocean Inc. becomes insolvent, holders of subordinated debt securities may receive less on a proportionate basis than other creditors.

Unless Transocean Inc. informs you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, "Senior Debt" will mean all debt, including guarantees, of Transocean Inc., unless the debt states that it is not senior to the subordinated debt securities or Transocean Inc.'s other junior debt. Senior Debt with respect to a series of subordinated debt securities could include other series of debt securities issued under a subordinated indenture.

# DESCRIPTION OF TRANSOCEAN LTD. SHARES

The following description of the share capital of Transocean Ltd. is a summary. This summary is subject to the complete text of our articles of association, which are incorporated by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. We encourage you to read the articles of association carefully. In this section, references to "we," "our," and "us" mean Transocean Ltd.

#### General

*Issued Share Capital.* As of June 10, 2021, the share capital of Transocean Ltd. registered shares in the commercial register, which reflects Transocean Ltd.'s total issued share capital was CHF 68,567,616.50, divided into 685,676,165 registered shares, par value 0.10 Swiss francs per share. The issued shares are fully paid, non-assessable, and rank pari passu with each other and all other shares.

*General Authorized Share Capital*. Our board of directors is authorized to issue new shares at any time until May 27, 2023 and thereby increase the stated share capital by a maximum amount of 20,570,285.00 Swiss francs by issuing a maximum of 205,702,850 shares. Our general authorized share capital expires on May 27, 2023.

Our board of directors determines the time of the issuance, the issuance price, the manner in which the new shares have to be paid in, the date from which the new shares carry the right to dividends and, subject to the provisions of our articles of association, the conditions for the exercise of the preemptive rights with respect to the issuance and the allotment of preemptive rights that are not exercised. The board of directors may allow preemptive rights that are not exercised to expire, or it may place such rights or shares, the preemptive rights in respect of which have not been exercised, at market conditions or use them otherwise in our interest. A withdrawal of preemptive rights with respect to shares issued out of our authorized share capital is limited to 68,567,616 shares. For further information on preemptive rights with respect to our authorized share capital, see "—Preemptive Rights and Advance Subscription Rights" below.

An increase of the share capital (i) by means of an offering underwritten by a financial institution, a syndicate of financial institutions or another third party or third parties, followed by an offer to the then-existing shareholders of Transocean Ltd., and (ii) in partial amounts shall be permissible.

The shares will be subject to the limitations for registration in the share register pursuant to Articles 7 and 9 of our articles of association.

*Conditional Share Capital*. Article 6 of our articles of association provide for a conditional share capital that allows the issuance by us of up to 142,363,647 shares and thus an increase of the stated share capital by a maximum amount of 14,236,364.70 Swiss francs. These shares may be issued through:

- the exercise of conversion, exchange, option, warrant or similar rights for the subscription of shares granted to third parties or shareholders in connection with bonds, options, warrants or other securities newly or already issued in national or international capital markets or new or already existing contractual obligations by or of us or any of our group companies or any of our respective predecessors; or
- in connection with the issuance of shares, options or other share-based awards to members of the board of directors, members of our executive management, employees, contractors, consultants or other persons providing services to us or our subsidiaries.

For information on preemptive rights with respect to our conditional share capital, see "—*Preemptive Rights and Advance Subscription Rights*" below.

Other Classes or Series of Shares / Non-voting stock. The board of directors may not create shares with increased voting powers (Stimmrechtsaktien) without the affirmative resolution adopted by shareholders holding at least two-thirds of the voting rights and an absolute majority of the par value of the shares, each as represented (in person or by proxy) at a general meeting of the shareholders. The board of directors may create preferred stock (Vorzugsaktien) with the vote of a majority of the votes cast at a general meeting of our shareholders (not counting

broker non-votes, abstentions and blank or invalid ballots). We have not issued any non-voting stock to date (Partizipationsscheine, Genussscheine).

## **Preemptive Rights and Advance Subscription Rights**

Under the Swiss Code of Obligations (the "Swiss Code"), the prior approval of a general meeting of shareholders is generally required to authorize, for later issuance, the issuance of shares, or rights to subscribe for, or convert into, shares (which rights may be connected to debt instruments or other obligations). In addition, the existing shareholders will have preemptive rights in relation to such shares or rights in proportion to the respective par values of their holdings (*Bezugsrechte*). The shareholders may, with the affirmative vote of shareholders holding two-thirds of the voting rights and a majority of the par value of the shares represented at the general meeting, withdraw or limit the preemptive rights for valid reasons (such as a merger, an acquisition or any of the reasons authorizing the board of directors to withdraw or limit the preemptive rights of shareholders in the context of an authorized capital increase as described below).

If the general meeting of shareholders has approved the creation of authorized or conditional capital, it may delegate the decision whether to withdraw or limit the preemptive and advance subscription rights for valid reasons to the board of directors. However, the valid reasons justifying the exclusion of the preemptive right must be stated in the articles of association. Our articles of association provide for this delegation and state the valid reasons with respect to our authorized and conditional share capital in the circumstances described below under "—Authorized Share Capital" and "—Conditional Share Capital."

*General Authorized Share Capital*. At any time until May 27, 2023 and pursuant to Article 5 of the articles of association, the board of directors is authorized to withdraw or limit the preemptive rights of the shareholders with respect to a maximum of 68,567,616 shares and to allot them to individual shareholders or third parties with respect to the issuance of shares from authorized capital if:

- the issue price of the new shares is determined by reference to the market price;
- the shares are issued in connection with the acquisition of an enterprise or participations or any part of an enterprise or participations, the financing or refinancing of any such transactions or the financing of our new investment plans;
- the shares are issued in connection with the intended broadening of our shareholder constituency of us in certain financial or investor markets, for the purposes of the participation of strategic partners, or in connection with the listing of the shares on domestic or foreign stock exchanges;
- in connection with a placement or sale of shares, the grant of an over-allotment option of up to 20% of the
  total number of shares in a placement or sale of shares to the initial purchaser(s) or underwriter(s) thereof;
  and
- for the participation of directors, members of our executive management team, employees, contractors, consultants and other persons performing services for our benefit or the benefit of any of our subsidiaries.

Conditional Share Capital. In connection with the issuance of bonds, notes, warrants or other financial instruments or contractual obligations convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our shares, the preemptive rights of shareholders are excluded and the board of directors is authorized to withdraw or limit the advance subscription rights (Vorwegzeichnungsrecht) of shareholders in connection with the issuance of bonds, notes, warrants or other securities or contractual obligations convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our shares if the issuance is for purposes of financing or refinancing the acquisition of an enterprise or business, parts of an enterprise, participations or investments, or if the issuance occurs in national or international capital markets or through a private placement.

- If the advance subscription rights are withdrawn or limited:
- the respective financial instruments or contractual obligations will be issued or entered into at market conditions;

- the conversion, exchange or exercise price, if any, for instruments or obligations will be set with reference
  to the market conditions prevailing at the date on which the instruments or obligations are issued or entered
  into: and
- the instruments or obligations may be converted, exercised or exchanged during a maximum period of 30 years.

The preemptive rights and the advance subscription rights of shareholders are excluded with respect to shares, bonds, notes, warrants or other securities or contractual obligations issued from our conditional share capital to directors, members of executive management, employees, contractors, consultants or other persons providing services to us or any of our subsidiaries.

#### **Dividends and Other Distributions**

Under the Swiss Code, dividends may be paid out only if we have sufficient distributable profits from the previous fiscal year, or if we have freely distributable reserves (including contribution reserves, which are also referred to as additional paid-in capital), each as will be presented on our audited annual standalone statutory balance sheet. The affirmative vote of shareholders holding a majority of the votes cast at a general meeting of shareholders (not counting abstentions and blank or invalid ballots) must approve the distribution of dividends. The board of directors may propose to shareholders that a dividend or other distribution be paid but cannot itself authorize the distribution.

Payments out of our share capital (in other words, the aggregate par value of our registered share capital) in the form of dividends are not allowed; however, payments out of registered share capital may be made by way of a par value reduction. Such a par value reduction requires the approval of shareholders holding a majority of the votes cast at the general meeting of shareholders (not counting abstentions and blank or invalid ballots). A special audit report must confirm that claims of our creditors remain fully covered despite the reduction in the share capital recorded in the commercial register. A licensed audit expert must prepare the audit report and be present at the general meeting of shareholders that adopts the resolution. Upon approval by the general meeting of shareholders of the capital reduction, the board of directors must give public notice of the par value reduction resolution in the Swiss Official Gazette of Commerce three times and notify creditors that they may request, within two months of the third publication, satisfaction of or security for their claims.

Under the Swiss Code, if our general reserves amount to less than 20% of our share capital recorded in the commercial register (i.e., 20% of the aggregate par value of our registered capital), then at least 5% of our annual profit must be retained as general reserves. The Swiss Code and our articles of association permit us to accrue additional general reserves. In addition, if we acquire our own shares, we would be required to account for these shares, if acquired by our parent company Transocean Ltd., as a negative item in our shareholders' equity or, if these shares are acquired by one of our subsidiaries, to create a special reserve, in each case on our audited annual standalone statutory balance sheet in the amount of the purchase price of the shares repurchased by our parent or our subsidiary. The negative item in our shareholders' equity or the reserve amount would effectively reduce our capacity to declare dividends or effect subsequent repurchases of our shares.

Swiss companies generally must maintain a separate company, stand-alone "statutory" balance sheet for the purpose of, among other things, determining the amounts available for the return of capital to shareholders, including by way of a distribution of dividends. Our auditor must confirm that a proposal made by the board of directors to shareholders regarding the appropriation of our available earnings or the distribution of freely distributable reserves conforms to the requirements of the Swiss Code and our articles of association. Dividends are usually due and payable shortly after the shareholders have passed a resolution approving the payment, but shareholders may also resolve at the annual general meeting of shareholders to pay dividends in quarterly or other installments. Our articles of association provide that dividends that have not been claimed within five years after the payment date become our property and are allocated to the general reserves. Dividends paid out of distributable profits or distributable general reserves are subject to Swiss withholding tax, all or part of which can potentially be reclaimed under the relevant tax rules in Switzerland or double taxation treaties concluded between Switzerland and foreign countries. Distributions to shareholders in the form of a par value reduction and distributions out of qualifying additional paid-in capital are not subject to the Swiss federal withholding tax.

Dividends, if declared by us, are expected to be declared, subject to applicable limitations under Swiss law, in U.S. dollars, or in Swiss francs, and shareholders may be given the right to elect to be paid any such dividends in U.S. dollars or Swiss francs. Distribution through a reduction in the par value of the shares must be declared in Swiss francs; however, shareholders may be provided with the option to elect to be paid in U.S. dollars or Swiss francs.

# Repurchases of Shares

The Swiss Code limits our ability to hold or repurchase our own shares. We and our subsidiaries may only repurchase shares if and to the extent that sufficient freely distributable equity capital is available, as described above under "—*Dividends and Other Distributions*." The aggregate par value of all of our shares held by us and our subsidiaries may not exceed 10% of the registered share capital. However, we may repurchase our own shares beyond the statutory limit of 10% if the shareholders have passed a resolution at a general meeting of shareholders authorizing the board of directors to repurchase shares in an amount in excess of 10% and the repurchased shares are dedicated for cancellation. Any shares repurchased pursuant to such an authorization will then be cancelled at a general meeting of shareholders upon the approval of shareholders holding a majority of the votes cast at the general meeting. Repurchased shares held by us or our subsidiaries do not carry any rights to vote at a general meeting of shareholders but are, unless otherwise resolved by our shareholders at a general meeting, entitled to the economic benefits generally associated with the shares.

# **General Meetings of Shareholders**

The general meeting of shareholders is our supreme corporate body. Ordinary and extraordinary shareholders meetings may be held. Among other things, the following powers will be vested exclusively in the shareholders meeting:

- adoption and amendment of our articles of association;
- the annual election of the chairman of the board of directors, the members of the board of directors, the members of the compensation committee of the board of directors, the auditor and the independent proxy;
- approval of the annual management report, the stand-alone statutory financial statements and the consolidated financial statements;
- appropriation of the annual profit shown on our annual stand-alone statutory balance sheet, in particular the distribution of any dividends;
- discharge of the members of the board of directors and the executive management team from liability for business conduct during the previous fiscal year(s) to the extent such conduct is known to the shareholders;
- ratification of the maximum aggregate amounts of compensation of the board of directors and the executive management team;
- subject to certain exceptions, the approval of a business combination with an interested shareholder (as such terms are defined in our articles of association); and
- any other resolutions that are submitted to a general meeting of shareholders pursuant to law, our articles of
  association or by voluntary submission by the board of directors (unless a matter is within the exclusive
  competence of the board of directors pursuant to the Swiss Code).

## **Notice and Proxy Statements**

Under the Swiss Code and our articles of association, we must hold an annual, ordinary general meeting of shareholders within six months after the end of our fiscal year for the purpose, among other things, of approving the annual financial statements and the annual management report, the annual election of our chairman of the board of directors, the members of the board of directors, the members of the compensation committee of our board of directors,

our auditor and our independent proxy, and the ratification of the maximum aggregate amount of compensation of the board of directors and the executive management team. The invitation to general meetings must be published in the Swiss Official Gazette of Commerce at least 20 calendar days prior to the date of the relevant general meeting of shareholders. The notice of a meeting must state the items on the agenda and the proposals of the board of directors and of the shareholders who requested that a shareholders meeting be held or that an item be included on the agenda and, in case of elections, the names of the nominated candidates. No resolutions may be passed at a shareholders meeting concerning agenda items for which proper notice was not given. This does not apply, however, to proposals made during a shareholders meeting to convene an extraordinary shareholders meeting or to initiate a special investigation. No previous notification will be required for proposals concerning items included on the agenda or for debates as to which no vote is taken.

Annual general meetings of shareholders are convened by the board of directors or, under certain circumstances required by law, by the auditor. A general meeting of shareholders can be held anywhere.

We expect to set the record date for each general meeting of shareholders on a date not more than 20 calendar days prior to the date of each general meeting and announce the date of the general meeting of shareholders prior to the record date.

# **Extraordinary General Meetings of Shareholders**

An extraordinary general meeting may be called upon the resolution of the board of directors or, under certain circumstances required by law, by the auditor. In addition, the board of directors is required to convene an extraordinary general meeting of shareholders if so resolved by the general meeting of shareholders, or if so requested by shareholders holding an aggregate of at least 10% of the share capital recorded in the commercial register or according to the views expressed in legal writing, which is a persuasive authority in Switzerland, holding shares with an aggregate par value of CHF 1 million, specifying the items for the agenda and their proposals, or if it appears from the annual stand-alone statutory balance sheet that half of our share capital recorded in the commercial register and legal reserves are not covered by our assets (*Kapitalverlust*). In the latter case, the board of directors must immediately convene an extraordinary general meeting of shareholders and propose financial restructuring measures.

#### **Agenda Requests**

Under our articles of association, any shareholder may request that an item be included on the agenda of a general meeting of shareholders. Such shareholder may also nominate one or more directors for election. A request for inclusion of an item on the agenda or a nominee must be made in writing at least 30 calendar days prior to the anniversary date of the proxy statement in connection with our last general meeting of shareholders; provided, however, that if the date of the general meeting of shareholders is more than 30 calendar days before or after the anniversary date of the last annual general meeting of shareholders, such request must instead be made by the tenth calendar day following the date on which we have made public disclosure of the date of the general meeting of shareholders. The request must specify in writing the relevant agenda items and motions, together with evidence of the required shares recorded in the share register, as well as any other information as would be required to be included in a proxy statement pursuant to the rules of the SEC.

Under the Swiss Code, a general meeting of shareholders for which a notice of meeting has been duly published may not be adjourned without publishing a new notice of meeting.

Our annual report, our compensation report pursuant to Swiss law and the auditor's reports must be made available for inspection by the shareholders at our registered office in Steinhausen, Canton of Zug, Switzerland, no later than 20 calendar days prior to the annual general meeting of shareholders. Each shareholder is entitled to request immediate delivery of a copy of these documents free of charge. Shareholders of record will be notified of this in writing.

## Voting

Each of our shares carries one vote at a general meeting of shareholders. Voting rights may be exercised by shareholders registered in our share register or by a duly appointed proxy of a registered shareholder (including the independent proxy), which proxy need not be a shareholder. Our articles of association do not limit the number of

shares that may be voted by a single shareholder. Shareholders wishing to exercise their voting rights who hold their shares through a bank, broker or other nominee should follow the instructions provided by such bank, broker or other nominee or, absent instructions, contact such bank, broker or other nominee for instructions. Shareholders holding their shares through a bank, broker or other nominee will not automatically be registered in our share register. If any such shareholder wishes to be registered in our share register, such shareholder should contact the bank, broker or other nominee through which it holds our shares.

Treasury shares, whether owned by us or one of our majority-owned subsidiaries, will not be entitled to vote at general meetings of shareholders.

Our articles of association do not provide for cumulative voting for the election of directors.

Pursuant to our articles of association, the shareholders generally pass resolutions by the affirmative vote of a relative majority of the votes cast at the general meeting of shareholders (broker nonvotes, abstentions and blank and invalid ballots will be disregarded), unless otherwise provided by law or our articles of association. However, our articles of association provide that directors may be elected at a general meeting of shareholders by a plurality of the votes cast by the shareholders present in person or by proxy at the meeting. Our Corporate Governance Guidelines have a majority vote policy that provides that the board may nominate only those candidates for director who have submitted an irrevocable letter of resignation which would be effective upon and only in the event that (1) such nominee fails to receive a sufficient number of votes from shareholders in an uncontested election and (2) the board accepts the resignation following such failure. If a nominee who has submitted such a letter of resignation does not receive more votes cast "for" than "against" the nominee's election, the corporate governance committee must promptly review the letter of resignation and recommend to the board whether to accept the tendered resignation or reject it. The board must then act on the corporate governance committee's recommendation within 90 days following the shareholder vote. The board must promptly disclose its decision regarding whether or not to accept the nominee's resignation letter.

The acting chair may direct that resolutions and elections be held by use of an electronic voting system. Electronic resolutions and elections are considered equal to resolutions and elections taken by way of a written ballot. Pursuant to legislation temporarily enacted by the Swiss Federal Council in connection with the COVID-19 pandemic, currently in effect until December 31, 2021 (subject to further extensions), we may, regardless of the number of shareholders attending the general meeting of shareholders and without complying with the 20-calendar day period for convening general meetings, restrict the personal attendance of shareholders at a general meeting of shareholders and request shareholders to exercise their voting rights exclusively (i) in writing or electronically or (ii) through our independent proxy. We must give notice to our shareholders of any such restriction no later than four calendar days before the date of the general meeting of shareholders.

The Swiss Code and/or our articles of association require the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the voting rights and an absolute majority of the par value of the shares, each as represented at a general meeting to approve, among other things, the following matters:

- the amendment to or the modification of the purpose clause in our articles of association;
- the creation or cancellation of shares with privileged voting rights;
- the restriction on the transferability of shares or cancellation thereof;
- the restriction on the exercise of the right to vote or the cancellation thereof;
- an authorized or conditional increase in the share capital;
- an increase in the share capital through (1) the conversion of capital surplus, (2) a contribution in kind, or for purposes of an acquisition of assets, or (3) a grant of special privileges;
- the limitation on or withdrawal of preemptive rights;
- a change in our registered office;

- the conversion of registered shares into bearer shares and vice versa; and
- our dissolution.

The same supermajority voting requirements apply to resolutions in relation to transactions among corporations based on Switzerland's Federal Act on Mergers, Demergers, Transformations and the Transfer of Assets and Liabilities (the "Merger Act"), including a merger, demerger or conversion of a corporation (other than a cash-out or certain squeeze-out mergers, in which minority shareholders of the company being acquired may be compensated in a form other than through shares of the acquiring company, for instance, through cash or securities of a parent company of the acquiring company or of another company—in such a merger, an affirmative vote of 90% of the outstanding shares is required). Swiss law may also impose this supermajority voting requirement in connection with the sale of "all or substantially all of our assets" by us. See "—Compulsory Acquisitions; Appraisal Rights" below.

Our articles of association require the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the shares entitled to vote at a general meeting to approve the following matters:

- the removal of a serving member of the board of directors;
- any changes to Article 14, paragraph 1 specifying advance notice of proposal requirements;
- any changes to Article 18 specifying vote requirements for resolutions and elections;
- any changes to Article 20, paragraph 2 specifying supermajority vote requirements;
- any changes to Article 21 specifying quorum requirements;
- any changes to Article 22 specifying the number of members of the board of directors;
- any changes to Article 23 specifying the term of the board of directors; and
- any changes to Article 24 specifying the organization of the board of directors and the indemnification provisions for directors and officers.

Our articles of association require the affirmative vote of holders of the number of our shares at least equal to the sum of (A) two-thirds of the number of all shares outstanding and entitled to vote at a general meeting, plus (B) a number of shares outstanding and entitled to vote at the general meeting that is equal to one-third of the number of shares held by an interested shareholder, for us to engage in any business combination with an interested shareholder (as those terms are defined in our articles of association) and for the amendment of the provisions in our articles of association relating to this shareholder approval requirement.

# **Quorum for General Meetings**

The presence of shareholders, in person or by proxy, holding at least a majority of the shares entitled to vote at the time when the general meeting proceeds to business is generally the required presence for a quorum for the transaction of business at a general meeting of shareholders. However, the presence of shareholders, in person or by proxy, holding at least two-thirds of the share capital recorded in the commercial register at the time when the general meeting proceeds to business is the required presence for a quorum to adopt a resolution to amend, vary, suspend the operation of or cause any of the following provisions of our articles of association to cease to apply:

- Article 18—which relates to proceedings and procedures at general meetings;
- Article 19(g)—which relates to business combinations with interested shareholders;
- Article 20—which sets forth the level of shareholder approval required for certain matters;

- Article 21—which sets forth the quorum at a general meeting required for certain matters, including the removal of a serving member of the board of directors; and
- Articles 22, 23 and 24—which relate to the size and the organization of the board of directors, the term of
  directors and the indemnification provisions for directors and officers.

Additionally, shareholders present, in person or by proxy, holding at least two-thirds of the share capital recorded in the commercial register at the time when the general meeting proceeds to business constitute the required presence for a quorum at a general meeting to adopt a resolution to remove a serving director.

Under the Swiss Code, the board of directors has no authority to waive quorum requirements stipulated in the articles of association.

# **Inspection of Books and Records**

Under the Swiss Code, a shareholder has a right to inspect the share register with regard to his, her or its own shares and otherwise to the extent necessary to exercise his, her or its shareholder rights. No other person has a right to inspect the share register. The books and correspondence of a Swiss company may be inspected with the express authorization of the general meeting of shareholders or by resolution of the board of directors and subject to the safeguarding of the company's business secrets. At a general meeting of shareholders, any shareholder is entitled to request information from the board of directors concerning the affairs of the company. Shareholders may also ask the auditor questions regarding its audit of the company. The board of directors and the auditor must answer shareholders' questions to the extent necessary for the exercise of shareholders' rights and subject to prevailing business secrets or other of our material interests.

#### **Special Investigation**

If the shareholders' inspection and information rights as outlined above prove to be insufficient, any shareholder may propose to the general meeting of shareholders that a special commissioner investigate specific facts in a special investigation. If the general meeting of shareholders approves the proposal, we or any shareholder may, within 30 calendar days after the general meeting of shareholders, request the court at our registered office to appoint a special commissioner. If the general meeting of shareholders rejects the request, one or more shareholders representing at least 10% of the share capital or holders of shares in an aggregate par value of at least 2 million Swiss francs may request, within three months after the general meeting, the court to appoint a special commissioner. The court will issue such an order if the petitioners can demonstrate *prima facie* that the board of directors, any member of our board of directors or one of our officers infringed the law or our articles of association and thereby damaged the company or the shareholders. The costs of the investigation would generally be allocated to us and only in exceptional cases to the petitioners.

# **Compulsory Acquisitions; Appraisal Rights**

Swiss companies that undertake business combinations and other transactions that are binding on all shareholders are governed by the Merger Act. A statutory merger or demerger requires that at least two-thirds of the shares and a majority of the par value of the shares, each as represented at the general meeting of shareholders, vote in favor of the transaction. Under the Merger Act, a "demerger" may take two forms:

- a legal entity may divide all of its assets and transfer such assets to other legal entities, with the shareholders of the transferring entity receiving equity securities in the acquiring entities and the transferring entity dissolving upon deregistration in the commercial register; or
- a legal entity may transfer all or a portion of its assets to other legal entities, with the shareholders of the transferring entity receiving equity securities in the acquiring entities.

If a transaction under the Merger Act receives all of the necessary consents, all shareholders would be compelled to participate in the transaction. See "—*Voting*" above.

Swiss companies may be acquired by an acquirer through the direct acquisition of the share capital of the Swiss company. With respect to corporations limited by shares, such as Transocean Ltd., the Merger Act provides for the possibility of a so-called "cash-out" or "squeeze-out" merger if the acquirer controls 90% of the outstanding shares. In these limited circumstances, minority shareholders of the company being acquired may be compensated in a form other than through shares of the acquiring company (for instance, through cash or securities of a parent company of the acquiring company or of another company). For business combinations effected in the form of a statutory merger or demerger and subject to Swiss law, the Merger Act provides that if the equity rights have not been adequately preserved or compensation payments in the transaction are unreasonable, a shareholder may request the competent court to determine a reasonable amount of compensation.

In addition, under Swiss law, the sale of "all or substantially all of our assets" by us may require a resolution of the general meeting of shareholders passed by holders of at least two-thirds of the voting rights and a majority of the par value of the shares, each as represented at the general meeting of shareholders. Whether or not a shareholder resolution is required depends on the particular transaction, including whether the following test is satisfied:

- the company sells a core part of its business, without which it is economically impracticable or unreasonable to continue to operate the remaining business;
- the company's assets, after the divestment, are not invested in accordance with the company's statutory business purpose; and
- the proceeds of the divestment are not earmarked for reinvestment in accordance with the company's business purpose but, instead, are intended for distribution to shareholders or for financial investments unrelated to the company's business.

If all of the foregoing apply, a shareholder resolution would likely be required.

## Legal Name; Formation; Fiscal Year; Registered Office

Transocean Ltd. was initially formed on August 18, 2008. It is incorporated and domiciled in Steinhausen, Canton of Zug, Switzerland, and operates under the Swiss Code as a stock corporation (*Aktiengesellschaft*). Transocean Ltd. is recorded in the Commercial Register of the Canton of Zug with the registration number CHE-114.461.224. Transocean Ltd.'s fiscal year is the calendar year.

The address of Transocean Ltd.'s registered office is Transocean Ltd., Turmstrasse 30, 6312 Steinhausen, Switzerland, and the telephone number at that address is +41 (41) 749 0500.

# **Corporate Purpose**

Transocean Ltd. is the parent holding company of the Transocean group. Pursuant to its articles of association, its business purpose is to acquire, hold, manage, exploit and sell, whether directly or indirectly, participations in businesses in Switzerland and abroad, in particular in businesses that are involved in offshore contract drilling services for oil and gas wells, oil and gas drilling management services, drilling engineering services and drilling project management services and oil and gas exploration and production activities, and to provide financing for this purpose. Transocean Ltd. may acquire, hold, manage, mortgage and sell real estate and intellectual property rights in Switzerland and abroad.

#### **Duration and Liquidation**

Our articles of association do not limit our duration. Under Swiss law, we may be dissolved at any time by a resolution adopted at a general meeting of shareholders, which must be passed by the affirmative vote of holders of at least two thirds of voting rights and an absolute majority of the par value of the shares, each as represented (in person or by proxy) at the general meeting. Dissolution and liquidation by court order is possible if (1) we become bankrupt or (2) shareholders holding at least 10% of our share capital so request for valid reasons. Under Swiss law, any surplus arising out of liquidation (after the settlement of all claims of all creditors) is distributed in proportion to the paid-up par value of shares held. The amount exceeding the par value of the share is subject to Swiss withholding tax of 35%. Our shares carry no privilege with respect to such liquidation surplus.

# **Uncertificated Shares**

Our shares have been issued in uncertificated form in accordance with article 973c of the Swiss Code as uncertificated securities, which have been registered with Computershare, and constitute intermediated securities within the meaning of the Swiss Federal Act on Intermediated Securities. In accordance with article 973c of the Code, Transocean Ltd. maintains a register of uncertificated securities (*Wertrechtebuch*).

# **Stock Exchange Listing**

Our shares are listed and trade on the NYSE under the symbol "RIG."

# No Sinking Fund

The shares have no sinking fund provisions.

# No Liability for Further Calls or Assessments

The shares that have been issued to date are duly and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

#### **No Redemption and Conversion**

The shares are not convertible into shares of any other class or series or subject to redemption either by us or the holder of the shares.

# **Transfer and Registration of Shares**

We have not imposed any restrictions applicable to the transfer of our shares, other than the requirement that an acquirer of shares expressly declares to have acquired the shares in its own name and for its own account. Our share register is maintained by Computershare, which acts as transfer agent and registrar. The share register reflects only record owners of our shares. Swiss law does not recognize fractional share interests.

#### DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

We may issue warrants to purchase shares of Transocean Ltd., debt securities of Transocean Inc. or other securities or any combination of the foregoing. We may issue warrants independently or together with other securities, and warrants sold with other securities may be attached to or separate from the other securities. Warrants will be issued under one or more warrant agreements between us and a warrant agent that we will name in the prospectus supplement.

We have summarized selected provisions of the warrants and the warrant agreements below. If we offer any warrants, we will file the form of any warrant certificate and warrant agreement with the SEC, and you should read the warrant certificate and warrant agreement for provisions that may be important to you.

The prospectus supplement relating to any warrants being offered will describe the warrants and include specific terms relating to the offering. The prospectus supplement will include some or all of the following:

- the title of the warrants;
- the aggregate number of warrants offered;
- the designation, number and terms of the shares of Transocean Ltd., debt securities of Transocean Inc. or
  other securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants, and procedures that will result in the adjustment
  of those numbers;
- the amount of warrants outstanding;
- the exercise price of the warrants, and provisions for changes to or adjustments in the exercise price;
- the dates or periods during which the warrants are exercisable;
- the designation and terms of any securities with which the warrants are issued;
- if the warrants are issued as a unit with another security, the date on and after which the warrants and the other security will be separately transferable;
- if the exercise price is not payable in U.S. dollars, the foreign currency, currency unit or composite currency in which the exercise price is denominated;
- any minimum or maximum amount of warrants that may be exercised at any one time;
- any terms, procedures and limitations relating to the transferability, exchange or exercise of the warrants; or
- any other terms of the warrants.

Warrant certificates will be exchangeable for new warrant certificates of different denominations at the office indicated in the prospectus supplement. Prior to the exercise of their warrants, holders of warrants will not have any of the rights of holders of the securities subject to the warrants.

# Modifications

We may amend the warrant agreements and the warrants, without the consent of the holders of the warrants, to cure any ambiguity, to cure, correct or supplement any defective or inconsistent provision, or in any other manner that will not materially and adversely affect the interests of holders of outstanding warrants.

We may also modify or amend various other terms of the warrant agreements and the warrants with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in number of the then outstanding unexercised warrants affected. Without the consent of the holders affected, however, no modification or amendment may:

- shorten the period of time during which the warrants may be exercised; or
- otherwise materially and adversely affect the exercise rights of the holders of the warrants.

#### **Enforceability**

The warrant agent will act solely as our agent and will not assume any agency or trust obligation or relationship for or with any holder or beneficial owner of warrants. The warrant agent will not have any duty or responsibility if we default under the warrant agreements or the warrant certificates. A warrant holder may, without the consent of the warrant agent, enforce by appropriate legal action on its own behalf the holder's right to exercise the holder's warrants.

#### DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS

We may issue purchase contracts for the purchase or sale of shares of Transocean Ltd., debt securities of Transocean Inc. or securities of third parties including any of our affiliates, a basket of such securities, an index or indices of such securities or any combination of the above as specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.

We may issue purchase contracts obligating holders to purchase from us, and obligating us to sell to holders, at a future date, a specified or varying number of securities at a purchase price, which may be based on a formula. Alternatively, we may issue purchase contracts obligating us to purchase from holders, and obligating holders to sell to us, at a future date, a specified or varying number of securities at a purchase price, which may be based on a formula. We may satisfy our obligations, if any, with respect to any purchase contract by delivering the subject securities or by delivering the cash value of such purchase contract or the cash value of the property otherwise deliverable, as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. The applicable prospectus supplement will specify the methods by which the holders may purchase or sell such securities and any acceleration, cancellation or termination provisions or other provisions relating to the settlement of a purchase contract.

The purchase contracts may require us to make periodic payments to the holders thereof or vice versa, and these payments may be unsecured or prefunded and may be paid on a current or deferred basis. The purchase contracts may require holders thereof to secure their obligations under the contracts in a specified manner to be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. Alternatively, purchase contracts may require holders to satisfy their obligations thereunder when the purchase contracts are issued as described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF RIGHTS**

We may issue rights to purchase shares of Transocean Ltd. or debt securities of Transocean Inc. The rights may or may not be transferable by the persons purchasing or receiving the rights. In connection with any rights offering, we may enter into a standby underwriting or other arrangement with one or more underwriters or other persons pursuant to which such underwriters or other persons would purchase any offered securities remaining unsubscribed for after such rights offering. Each series of rights will be issued under a separate rights agent agreement to be entered into between us and a bank or trust company, as rights agent, that we will name in the applicable prospectus supplement. The rights agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the rights and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders of rights certificates or beneficial owners of rights.

The prospectus supplement relating to any rights that we offer will include specific terms relating to the offering, including, among other matters:

- the date of determining the security holders entitled to the rights distribution;
- the securities that may be purchased upon exercise of the rights;
- the aggregate number of rights issued and the aggregate number of shares or aggregate principal amount of debt securities purchasable upon exercise of the rights;
- the amount of rights outstanding;

- the exercise price, and provisions for changes to or adjustments in the exercise price;
- the conditions to completion of the rights offering;
- the date on which the right to exercise the rights will commence and the date on which the rights will
  expire;
- applicable tax considerations; and
- any other terms of the rights.

Each right would entitle the holder of such right to purchase for cash the principal amount of shares or debt securities at the exercise price set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Rights may be exercised at any time up to the close of business on the expiration date for the rights provided in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, all unexercised rights will become void.

If less than all of the rights issued in any rights offering are exercised, we may offer any unsubscribed securities directly to persons other than our securityholders, to or through agents, underwriters or dealers or through a combination of such methods, including pursuant to standby arrangements, as described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Holders of rights will have no rights as shareholders with respect to the shares or any of our equity securities for which the rights may be exercised until they have exercised their rights by payment in full of the exercise price and in the manner provided in the prospectus supplement, and such shares have been issued to such persons. Holders of rights will have no right to revoke their subscriptions or receive their monies back after they have completed and delivered the materials required to exercise their rights and have paid the exercise price. All exercises of rights are final and cannot be revoked by the holder of rights.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF UNITS**

We may issue units comprised of one or more of the other securities described in this prospectus in any combination. Each unit will be issued so that the holder of the unit is also the holder of each security included in the unit. Thus, the holder of a unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The applicable prospectus supplement will describe:

- the terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units, including whether and under what circumstances the securities comprising the units may be traded separately;
- a description of the terms of any unit agreement governing the units;
- a description of the provisions for the payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units;
- whether the units will be issued in full registered or global form; and
- any other terms of the units.

We will file the unit agreement, together with the terms of the underlying securities, with the SEC if we offer any units.

# ANTI-TAKEOVER PROVISIONS

Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association have provisions that could have an anti-takeover effect. These provisions are intended to enhance the likelihood of continuity and stability in the composition of the board of directors and in the policies formulated by the board of directors, and may have the effect of discouraging actual or threatened changes of control by limiting certain actions that may be taken by a potential acquirer prior to its having obtained sufficient control to adopt a special resolution amending our articles of association.

Under the Swiss Code, directors may at any time, with or without cause, be removed from office by resolution of the shareholders at a general meeting of shareholders, provided that a proposal for such resolution has been put on the agenda for the meeting in accordance with the requirements of the Swiss Code and Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association. Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association provide that a decision of the shareholders at a general meeting to remove a director requires the vote of shareholders holding at least 66 2/3% of the shares outstanding and entitled to vote at that meeting.

Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association include a provision that is based on the Delaware corporate law regarding business combinations. This provision provides that, subject to specified exceptions, absent the approval of holders of the number of shares at least equal to the sum of (A) two-thirds of the number of all shares outstanding and entitled to vote at a general meeting, plus (B) a number of shares outstanding and entitled to vote at the general meeting that is equal to one-third of the number of shares held by an interested shareholder, Transocean Ltd. may not engage in any business combination with an interested shareholder (as those terms are defined in Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association) or amend the provisions in Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association relating to this shareholder approval requirement.

The shareholder approval requirement for business combinations with interested shareholders does not apply in some cases, including if:

- the board of directors, prior to the time of the transaction in which the person became an interested shareholder, approves (1) the business combination or (2) the transaction as a result of which the shareholder becomes an interested shareholder; or
- upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the shareholder becoming an interested shareholder, the interested shareholder owned at least 85% of the shares outstanding and entitled to vote at a general meeting of shareholders at the time the transaction commenced.

As defined in Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association, an interested shareholder generally includes any person who, together with that person's affiliates or associates, (1) owns 15% or more of the voting shares of Transocean Ltd. or (2) is an affiliate or associate of Transocean Ltd. and owned 15% or more of the voting shares of Transocean Ltd. at any time within the previous three years.

Under Swiss law, there is generally no prohibition of business combinations with interested shareholders. However, in certain circumstances, shareholders and members of the board of directors of Swiss companies, as well as certain persons associated with them, must refund any payments they receive that are not made on an arm's length basis.

Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association include an authorized share capital, according to which the board of directors is authorized to issue new shares at any time until May 27, 2023 and thereby increase the stated share capital by up to 205,702,850 shares. Under the terms of the authorized share capital, our board of directors has authority to withdraw or limit the preemptive rights of the existing shareholders in various circumstances with respect to up to 68,567,616 shares.

The articles of association also include a conditional share capital, according to which we may, from time to time, issue up to a maximum of 142,363,647 shares in connection with bonds, notes, warrants and other financial instruments or contractual obligations convertible into or exercisable for shares. Under the terms of the conditional share capital, the board of directors has authority to withdraw or limit the advance subscription rights of the existing shareholders with respect to bonds, notes, warrants and other financial instruments or contractual obligations convertible into or exercisable for shares if the issuance or grant is for purposes of the financing or refinancing of an acquisition of an enterprise or business, parts of an enterprise, participations or investments, or if the issuance occurs in national or international capital markets or through private placements. For further information on preemptive rights and advance subscription rights, see "Description of Transocean Ltd. Shares—Preemptive Rights and Advance Subscription Rights" above.

For other provisions that could be considered to have an anti-takeover effect, see "Description of Transocean Ltd. Shares—General Meetings of Shareholders" above.

# PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The issuers may sell the offered securities in and outside the United States (1) through underwriters or dealers, (2) directly to purchasers, (3) through agents or (4) through a combination of any of these methods. The prospectus supplement will set forth the following information:

- the terms of the offering,
- the names of any underwriters or agents,
- the purchase price of the securities,
- the net proceeds to the respective issuers from the sale of the securities,
- any delayed delivery arrangements,
- any underwriting discounts, commissions and other items constituting underwriters' compensation,
- any initial public offering price,
- any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers, and
- any commissions paid to agents.

#### **Sale Through Underwriters or Dealers**

If underwriters are used in the sale, the underwriters will acquire the securities for their own account. The underwriters may resell the securities from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Underwriters may offer securities to the public either through underwriting syndicates represented by one or more managing underwriters or directly by one or more firms acting as underwriters. Unless the issuer informs you otherwise in the prospectus supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to certain conditions, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the offered securities if they purchase any of them. The underwriters may change from time to time any initial public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers.

Underwriters may sell Transocean Ltd.'s shares under this prospectus by any method permitted by law deemed to be an "at the market" offering as defined in Rule 415 under the Securities Act, which includes sales made directly on the NYSE, on any other existing trading market for Transocean Ltd.'s shares or to or through a market maker, or in privately negotiated transactions, including block trades. Unless Transocean Ltd. informs you otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, the sales agent with respect to any such at-the-market offering will make all sales using commercially reasonable efforts consistent with its normal trading and sales practices, on mutually agreeable terms between the sales agent and us. Transocean Ltd. will include in the applicable prospectus supplement the amount of any compensation to be received by the sales agent.

During and after an offering through underwriters, the underwriters may purchase and sell the securities in the open market. These transactions may include overallotment and stabilizing transactions and purchases to cover syndicate short positions created in connection with the offering. The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid, in which selling concessions allowed to syndicate members or other broker-dealers for the offered securities sold for their account may be reclaimed by the syndicate if such offered securities are repurchased by the syndicate in stabilizing or covering transactions. These activities may stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of the offered securities, which may be higher than the price that might otherwise prevail in the open market. If commenced, these activities may be discontinued at any time.

If an issuer uses dealers in the sale of securities, it will sell the securities to them as principals. They may then resell those securities to the public at varying prices determined by the dealers at the time of resale. The dealers participating in any sale of the securities may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act

with respect to any sale of those securities. The issuer will include in the prospectus supplement the names of the dealers and the terms of the transaction.

#### **Direct Sales and Sales Through Agents**

The issuers may sell the securities directly. In that event, no underwriters or agents would be involved. An issuer may also sell the securities through agents the issuer designates from time to time. In the prospectus supplement, such issuer will name any agent involved in the offer or sale of the offered securities, and the issuer will describe any commissions payable by the issuer to the agent. Unless an issuer informs you otherwise in the prospectus supplement, any agent will agree to use its reasonable best efforts to solicit purchases for the period of its appointment.

The issuers may sell the securities directly to institutional investors or others who may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act with respect to any sale of those securities. The issuer will describe the terms of any such sales in the prospectus supplement.

### **Delayed Delivery Contracts**

If an issuer so indicates in the prospectus supplement, such issuer may authorize agents, underwriters or dealers to solicit offers from certain types of institutions to purchase securities from the issuer at the public offering price under delayed delivery contracts. These contracts would provide for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future. The contracts would be subject only to those conditions described in the prospectus supplement. The prospectus supplement will describe the commission payable for solicitation of those contracts.

#### Remarketing

The issuers may offer and sell any of the securities in connection with a remarketing upon their purchase, in accordance with a redemption or repayment by their terms or otherwise, by one or more remarketing firms acting as principals for their own accounts or as the issuer's agents. The issuers will identify any remarketing firm, the terms of any remarketing agreement and the compensation to be paid to the remarketing firm in the prospectus supplement. Remarketing firms may be deemed underwriters under the Securities Act.

#### **Derivative Transactions**

The issuers may enter into derivative transactions with third parties, or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third parties in privately negotiated transactions. If the applicable prospectus supplement indicates, in connection with those derivatives, the third parties may sell securities covered by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, including in short sale transactions. If so, the third parties may use securities pledged by an issuer or borrowed from an issuer or others to settle those sales or to close out any related open borrowings of shares, and may use securities received from such issuer in settlement of those derivatives to close out any related open borrowings of shares.

The issuers or any of their affiliates may loan or pledge securities to a financial institution or other third party that in turn may sell the securities using this prospectus. Such financial institution or third party may transfer its short position to investors in an issuer's securities or in connection with a simultaneous offering of other securities offered by this prospectus or otherwise.

The third parties in any of the sale transactions described above will be underwriters and will be identified in the applicable prospectus supplement or in a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

#### **General Information**

The issuers may have agreements with the agents, dealers and underwriters to indemnify them against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute with respect to payments that the agents, dealers or underwriters may be required to make. Agents, dealers and underwriters may be our customers, may engage in transactions with us, or may perform services for us in the ordinary course of their businesses.

To the extent required, this prospectus may be amended or supplemented from time to time to describe a particular plan of distribution. The place and time of delivery for the securities in respect of which this prospectus is delivered will be set forth in the accompanying prospectus supplement.

Each series of offered securities will be a new issue, and other than the shares of Transocean Ltd., which are listed on the NYSE, will have no established trading market. The issuers may elect to list any series of offered securities on an exchange, but the issuers are not obligated to do so. It is possible that one or more underwriters may make a market in a series of offered securities. However, they will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue market making at any time without notice. The issuers cannot assure you that a liquid trading market for any of our offered securities will develop.

## VALIDITY OF THE SECURITIES

The validity of the securities offered hereby will be passed upon by Carey Olsen, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands, as to matters of Cayman Islands law, by Baker Botts L.L.P., Houston, Texas, as to certain matters relating to U.S. law and by Homburger AG, Zurich, Switzerland as to matters of Swiss law. Any underwriters will be advised about matters relating to any offering by their own legal counsel.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of Transocean Ltd. appearing in Transocean Ltd.'s <u>Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2020</u> (including the schedule appearing therein), and the effectiveness of Transocean Ltd.'s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### PART II

#### INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

#### Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following table sets forth expenses payable by the registrant in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered. All the amounts shown are estimates.

SEC registration fee	\$ *
Printing expenses	**
Legal fees and expenses	**
Accounting fees and expenses	**
Fees and expenses of trustee and counsel	**
Rating agency fees	**
Miscellaneous	**
Total	\$ **

- \* Applicable SEC registration fees have been deferred in accordance with Rules 456(b) and 457(r) of the Securities Act of 1933 and are not estimable at this time.
- \*\* These fees and expenses payable in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities registered hereby cannot be estimated at this time as they are calculated based on the securities offered and the number of issuances. An estimate of the aggregate expenses in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being offered will be included in the applicable prospectus supplement, an amendment to this registration statement, a Rule 424 filing or a Current Report on Form 8-K in connection with an offering of securities hereunder.

#### Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

#### Transocean Ltd.

Transocean Ltd. believes, based on the interpretation of leading Swiss legal scholars, which is a persuasive authority in Switzerland, that, under Swiss law, it may indemnify its directors and officers unless the indemnification results from a breach of their duties that constitutes gross negligence or intentional breach of duty of the director or officer concerned. Article 24 of Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association makes indemnification of directors and officers and advancement of expenses to defend claims against directors and officers mandatory on the part of Transocean Ltd. to the fullest extent allowed by law. Under Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association, a director or officer may not be indemnified if such person is found, in a final judgment or decree not subject to appeal, to have committed an intentional or grossly negligent breach of his or her statutory duties as a director or officer. Swiss law permits the company, or each director or officer individually, to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of such directors and officers.

Transocean Ltd. may obtain such insurance from one or more third-party insurers or captive insurance companies. Transocean Ltd. has also entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors and certain of its executive officers that provide for indemnification and expense advancement and include related provisions meant to facilitate the indemnitee's receipt of such benefits. The agreements provide that Transocean Ltd. will indemnify each such director and executive officer if such director or executive officer acted in good faith and reasonably believed he or she was acting in the best interest of Transocean Ltd. and, in addition, with respect to any criminal proceeding, he or she had no reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful. The agreements provide that expense advancement is provided subject to an undertaking by the indemnitee to repay amounts advanced if it is ultimately determined that he or she is not entitled to indemnification. The disinterested members of Transocean Ltd.'s board of directors or an independent counsel will determine whether indemnification payment should be made in any particular instance. In making such determination, the board of directors or the independent counsel, as the case may be, must presume that the indemnitee is entitled to such indemnification, and Transocean Ltd. has the burden of proof in seeking to overcome such presumption. If the board of directors or the independent counsel determines that the director or executive officer is not entitled to indemnification, the agreements

provide that such person is entitled to seek an award in arbitration with respect to his or her right to indemnification under his agreement.

The rights and authority conferred by Article 24 of Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association and by the indemnification agreement described above are not exclusive of any other right that any person has or hereafter acquires under any law, provision of Transocean Ltd.'s articles of association, organizational regulations, agreement, vote of shareholders or of Transocean Ltd.'s board of directors or otherwise.

Transocean Ltd. also has directors' and officers' liability insurance that would indemnify its directors and officers against damages arising out of certain kinds of claims that might be made against them while acting in their capacity as such. Transocean Ltd. may obtain such insurance from one or more third party or captive insurance companies.

#### Transocean Inc.

Paragraphs 136 and 137 of Transocean Inc.'s articles of association provide that:

Every director (including any alternate director appointed pursuant to the provisions of the articles), secretary, assistant secretary, or other officer for the time being and from time to time of Transocean Inc. (but not including its auditors) and the personal representatives of the same (each an "Indemnified Person") shall be indemnified and secured harmless out of the assets and funds of Transocean Inc. against all actions, proceedings, costs, charges, expenses, losses, damages or liabilities incurred or sustained by such Indemnified Person, other than by reason of such Indemnified Person's own dishonesty, willful default or fraud, in or about the conduct of Transocean Inc.'s business or affairs (including as a result of any mistake of judgment) or in the execution or discharge of his duties, powers, authorities or discretions, including without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, any costs, expenses, losses or liabilities incurred by such Indemnified Person in defending (whether successfully or otherwise) any civil proceedings concerning Transocean Inc. or its affairs in any court whether in the Cayman Islands or elsewhere.

No Indemnified Person shall be liable:

- for the acts, receipts, neglects, defaults or omissions of any other director or officer or agent of Transocean Inc.;
- for any loss on account of defect of title to any property of Transocean Inc.;
- on account of the insufficiency of any security in or upon which any money of Transocean Inc. shall be invested:
- for any loss incurred through any bank, broker or other similar person;
- for any loss occasioned by any negligence, default, breach of duty, breach of trust, error of judgment or oversight on such Indemnified Person's part; or
- for any loss, damage or misfortune whatsoever which may happen in or arise from the execution or discharge of the duties, powers, authorities, or discretions of such Indemnified Person's office or in relation thereto;

unless the same shall happen through such Indemnified Person's own dishonesty, willful default or fraud.

#### General

Agreements that may be entered into with underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in the distribution of our securities or Transocean Inc.'s securities may contain provisions relating to the indemnification of our officers and directors.

## Item 16.Exhibits\*

Exhibit No.	Description		
3.1	Articles of Association of Transocean Ltd. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Transocean		
	Ltd.'s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 1, 2021)		
3.2	Organizational Regulations of Transocean Ltd. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to		
	Transocean Ltd.'s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 7, 2021)		
3.3	Amended and Restated Memorandum and Articles of Association of Transocean Inc. (incorporated		
	by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Transocean Inc.'s Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission File No.		
	333-75899) filed on December 19, 2008)		
4.1	Senior Indenture, dated as of December 11, 2007, between Transocean Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank,		
	National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.36 to Transocean Inc.'s Annual Report		
	on Form 10-K (Commission File No. 333-75899) for the year ended December 31, 2007)		
4.2	Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 18, 2008, among Transocean Ltd., Transocean		
	Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3		
	to Transocean Ltd.'s Current Report on Form 8-K (Commission File No. 333-75899) filed on		
	<u>December 19, 2008)</u>		
4.3	Form of Subordinated Indenture (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Transocean Inc.'s		
	Registration Statement on Form S-3 (No. 333-147785) filed on December 3, 2007)		
4.4	Form of First Supplemental Indenture to the Form of Subordinated Indenture (incorporated by		
	reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Transocean Inc.'s Registration Statement on Form S-3 (No. 333-169401)		
	filed on September 16, 2010)		
5.1	Opinion of Baker Botts L.L.P.		
5.2	Opinion of Homburger AG		
5.3	Opinion of Carey Olsen		
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP		
23.2	Consent of Baker Botts L.L.P. (included in Exhibit 5.1)		
23.3	Consent of Homburger AG (included in Exhibit 5.2)		
23.4	Consent of Carey Olsen (included in Exhibit 5.3)		
24.1	Powers of Attorney of Transocean Ltd. (included on signature page)		
24.2	Powers of Attorney of Transocean Inc. (included on signature page)		
25.1	Statement of Eligibility and Qualification under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 of Wells Fargo		
	Bank, National Association, as trustee		

\* We will file as an exhibit to a Current Report on Form 8-K (i) any underwriting, remarketing or agency agreement relating to the securities offered hereby, (ii) the instruments setting forth the terms of any debt securities, warrants, purchase contracts, rights or units offered hereby, (iii) any additional required opinions of counsel with respect to legality of the securities offered hereby, (iv) any required opinion of counsel to the registrant as to certain tax matters relative to the securities offered hereby and (v) any additional required Statement of Eligibility and Qualification under the Trust Indenture Act as to the applicable trustee.

#### Item 17. Undertakings

The undersigned registrants hereby undertake:

- 1. To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
  - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
  - (ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation

from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in <u>Table of Contents</u> the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

*provided, however*, that paragraphs (i), (ii) and (iii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by a registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- 2. That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- 3. To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- 4. That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
  - (i) Each prospectus filed by a registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
  - Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5) or (b)(7) as part of a registration (ii) statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii) or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by Section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which the prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.
- 5. That, for the purpose of determining liability of a registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities, each undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of an undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
  - Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of an undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
  - (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of an undersigned registrant or used or referred to by an undersigned registrant;

- (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about an undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of an undersigned registrant;
- (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by an undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
- 6. For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of Transocean Ltd.'s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- 7. To supplement the prospectus, after the expiration of the subscription period, to set forth the results of the subscription offer, the transactions by the underwriters during the subscription period, the amount of unsubscribed securities to be purchased by the underwriters, and the terms of any subsequent reoffering thereof. If any public offering by the underwriters is to be made on terms differing from those set forth on the cover page of the prospectus, a post-effective amendment will be filed to set forth the terms of such offering.
- 8. To file an application for the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under subsection (a) of Section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission under Section 305(b)(2) of the Trust Indenture Act.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrants pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrants have been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by a registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrants will, unless in the opinion of their counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by them is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in Steinhausen, Switzerland, on June 14, 2021.

#### TRANSOCEAN LTD.

By: <u>/s/ Jeremy D. Thigpen</u>

Name: Jeremy D. Thigpen

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Jeremy D. Thigpen, Mark L. Mey, Brady K. Long, Sandro Thoma, David Tonnel and Daniel Ro-Trock, with full power to act alone, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement and any subsequent registration statement filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 462(b) of the Securities Act, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This Power of Attorney may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but which taken together, shall constitute one instrument.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities indicated on June 14, 2021.

SIGNATURE	TITLE	
/s/ Jeremy D. Thigpen Jeremy D. Thigpen	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer and Authorized Representative in the United States)	
/s/ Mark L. Mey Mark L. Mey	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	
/s/ David Tonnel David Tonnel	Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	
/s/ Chadwick C. Deaton Chadwick C. Deaton	Chairman of the Board of Directors	
/s/ Glyn A. Barker Glyn A. Barker	Director	
/s/ Vanessa C.L. Chang Vanessa C.L. Chang	Director	
/s/ Frederico F. Curado Frederico F. Curado	Director	
/s/ Vincent J. Intrieri Vincent J. Intrieri	Director	

/s/ Samuel Merksamer	Director
Samuel Merksamer	
/s/ Frederik W. Mohn	Director
Frederik W. Mohn	
/s/ Edward R. Muller	Director
Edward R. Muller	
/s/ Margareth Øvrum	Director
Margareth Øvrum	
ŭ	
/s/ Diane de Saint Victor	Director
Diane de Saint Victor	

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands, on June 14, 2021.

#### TRANSOCEAN INC.

By: /s/ Colin Berryman

Name: Colin Berryman Title: President

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Jeremy D. Thigpen, Mark L. Mey, Brady K. Long, Sandro Thoma, David Tonnel and Daniel Ro-Trock, with full power to act alone, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement and any subsequent registration statement filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 462(b) of the Securities Act, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This Power of Attorney may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but which taken together, shall constitute one instrument.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities indicated on June 14, 2021.

SIGNATURE	TITLE	
/s/ Colin Berryman Colin Berryman	President and Director (Principal Executive, Financial and Accounting Officer	
/s/ Simone Ramcharitar Simone Ramcharitar	– Director	
/s/ Daniel Ro-Trock	Assistant Secretary	
Daniel Ro-Trock	(Authorized Representative in the United States)	

# BAKER BOTTS IIP

910 LOUISIANA HOUSTON, TEXAS 77002-4995

TEL +1 713.229.1234 FAX +1 713.229.1522 BakerBotts.com AUSTIN BRUSSELS DALLAS DUBAI HONG KONG HOUSTON LONDON

MOSCOW
NEW YORK
PALO ALTO
RIYADH
G SAN FRANCISCO
WASHINGTON

June 14, 2021

Transocean Ltd. Transocean Inc.

c/o Transocean Offshore Deepwater Drilling Inc. 1414 Enclave Parkway Houston, Texas 77077

Ladies and Gentlemen:

As set forth in the Registration Statement on Form S-3 (the "Registration Statement") to be filed on the date hereof by Transocean Ltd., a corporation incorporated under the laws of Switzerland ("Transocean"), and Transocean Inc., an exempted company incorporated under the laws of the Cayman Islands and a wholly owned subsidiary of Transocean ("TINC" and, together with Transocean, the "Transocean Parties"), with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), relating to the offering of securities that may be issued and sold by the Transocean Parties from time to time pursuant to Rule 415 under the Act, certain legal matters in connection with such securities are being passed upon for you by us. Such securities consist of (i) shares of Transocean, par value CHF 0.10 per share (the "Shares"), (ii) senior debt securities of TINC (the "Senior Debt Securities") and subordinated debt securities of TINC (the "Subordinated Debt Securities" and together with the Senior Debt Securities, the "Debt Securities"), (iii) warrants to purchase Shares or Debt Securities or other securities or any combination of the foregoing ("Warrants"), (iv) purchase contracts with regard to Shares, Debt Securities or securities of third parties, including any of Transocean's affiliates, a basket of such securities, an index or indices of such securities or any combination of the foregoing ("Purchase Contracts"), (v) rights for the purchase of Shares or Debt Securities ("Rights"), (vi) units consisting of any combination of Shares, Debt Securities, Warrants, Purchase Contracts or Rights ("Units") and (vii) Transocean's guarantee of the Debt Securities ("Guarantee", and with the Shares, Debt Securities, Warrants, Purchase Contracts, Rights and Units, the "Securities"). At your request, this opinion is being furnished to you for filing as Exhibit 5.1 to the Registration Statement.

The Senior Debt Securities and any related Guarantee of such Senior Debt Securities by Transocean are to be issued pursuant to the indenture dated as of December 11, 2007 (the "Base Senior Indenture"), between TINC, as issuer, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as supplemented by the Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 18, 2008 (the "Supplemental Senior Indenture" and, together with the Base Senior Indenture, the "Senior Indenture"), among Transocean, TINC, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (the "Trustee"), as trustee. The Subordinated Debt Securities and any related Guarantee of such Subordinated Debt Securities by Transocean are to be issued pursuant to a subordinated indenture in the form filed as Exhibit 4.3 to the Registration Statement (the "Base Subordinated Indenture"), as supplemented by the form of first supplemental indenture to the Base Subordinated Indenture in the form filed as Exhibit 4.4 to the Registration Statement (the

"Supplemental Subordinated Indenture" and, together with the Based Subordinated Indenture, the "Subordinated Indenture," and the Subordinated Indenture together with Senior Indenture, the "Indentures"). The Indentures each will be supplemented, in connection with the issuance of each series of Debt Securities, as the case may be, by a supplemental indenture, officers' certificate or other writing thereunder establishing the form and terms of such series.

In our capacity as your counsel in the connection referred to above, we have examined originals, or copies certified or otherwise identified, of:

- (i) the articles of association and organizational regulations of Transocean (collectively, the "Transocean Charter Documents");
- (ii) the amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of TINC (the "TINC Charter Documents");
- (iii) the Indentures;
- (iv) corporate records of the Transocean Parties, certificates of public officials and of representatives of the Transocean Parties, statutes and other instruments and documents as a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed.

In giving such opinions, we have relied, to the extent we deem appropriate without independent investigation or verification, upon certificates of officers of the Transocean Parties and of public officials with respect to the accuracy of the material factual matters contained in such certificates. In giving the opinions below, we have assumed that the signatures on all documents examined by us are genuine, that all documents submitted to us as originals are accurate and complete, that all documents submitted to us as copies are true, correct and complete copies of the originals thereof and that all information submitted to us is accurate and complete. Further, we have assumed that:

- (a) the Registration Statement and any amendments thereto (including post-effective amendments) will have become effective under the Act;
- (b) a prospectus supplement will have been prepared and filed with the Commission describing the Securities offered thereby;
- (c) all Securities will be offered, issued and sold in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws and in the manner stated in the Registration Statement and the applicable prospectus supplement;
- (d) in the case of any Securities issued by Transocean, the board of directors of Transocean or, to the extent permitted by the laws of Switzerland and the Transocean Charter Documents, a duly constituted and acting committee thereof (such board or committee thereof being hereinafter referred to as the "Board"), will have taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the issuance of such Securities and any other securities issuable on the conversion, exchange, redemption or exercise thereof, and to authorize the terms of the offering and sale of such Securities and related matters;
- (e) in the case of any Securities issued by TINC, the board of directors of TINC or, to the extent permitted by the laws of the Cayman Islands and the TINC Charter Documents, a duly constituted and acting committee thereof (such board or committee thereof being

hereinafter referred to as the "TINC Board"), will have taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the issuance of the Securities, and to authorize the terms of the offering and sale of such Securities and related matters:

- (f) a definitive purchase, underwriting or similar agreement with respect to any Securities offered will have been duly authorized and validly executed and delivered by Transocean or TINC, as applicable, and the other parties thereto (the "Purchase Agreement");
- (g) any securities issuable upon conversion, exchange, redemption or exercise of any Securities being offered will have been duly authorized, created and, if appropriate, reserved for issuance upon such conversion, exchange, redemption or exercise;
- (h) all Securities will be delivered (i) in accordance with the provisions of the applicable Purchase Agreement approved by the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable, upon receipt of the consideration therein provided or (ii) upon conversion, exchange, redemption or exercise of any other security, in accordance with the terms of such security or the instrument governing such security providing for such conversion, exchange, redemption or exercise as approved by the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable, for the consideration approved by the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable;
- (i) in the case of any series of Securities issuable under an Indenture: (i) the Board and the TINC Board, as applicable, will have taken all necessary corporate action to designate and establish the terms of such Debt Securities and related Guarantees in accordance with the terms of the applicable Indenture, and such Debt Securities will not include any provision that is unenforceable, (ii) the applicable Indenture will have become qualified under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, and (iii) forms of Debt Securities and Guarantees complying with the terms of the applicable Indenture and evidencing such Debt Securities and Guarantees will have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered in accordance with the provisions of such Indenture;
- (j) in the case of Warrants, (i) the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable, will have taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the terms of such Warrants and the warrant agreement relating thereto, (ii) such warrant agreement will have been duly executed and delivered by Transocean or TINC, as applicable, and the warrant agent thereunder appointed by Transocean or TINC, as applicable, (iii) neither such Warrants nor such warrant agreement will include any provision that is unenforceable and (iv) such Warrants or certificates representing such Warrants will be duly executed, countersigned, registered and delivered in accordance with the provisions of such warrant agreement and the applicable Purchase Agreement to the purchasers thereof upon payment of the agreed-upon consideration therefor;
- (k) in the case of the Purchase Contracts, (i) the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable, will have taken all necessary corporate action to establish the terms thereof and approve the purchase contract agreement relating thereto, (ii) such Purchase Contracts will have been duly executed and delivered by Transocean or TINC, as applicable, and the other parties thereto and (iii) such Purchase Contracts will not include any provision that is unenforceable;
- (l) in the case of Rights, (i) the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable, will have taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the terms of such Rights, (ii) the applicable rights agreement will be duly authorized by Transocean or TINC, as applicable, and

duly executed and delivered by Transocean or TINC, as applicable, and the rights agent thereunder appointed by the Transocean or TINC, as applicable, and (iii) such Rights or certificates representing such Rights, if any, will have been duly executed, countersigned, registered and delivered in accordance with the provisions of such rights agreement and the applicable Purchase Agreement; and

(m) in the case of Units, (i) the Board or the TINC Board, as applicable, will have taken all necessary corporate action to establish the terms of such Units and the terms of the Securities such Units include, (ii) the terms of the Units and the related Securities and their issuance and sale will have been duly established in conformity with the applicable contracts, agreements or indentures that are a component of the offered Units (including authorization of the issuance of any Securities to be issued pursuant to such Units) and (iii) any agreement or other instrument establishing such Unit or defining the rights of holders of such Unit will not contain any provision that is unenforceable.

On the basis of the foregoing, and subject to the assumptions, limitations and qualifications hereinafter set forth, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Debt Securities will, when issued, constitute legal, valid and binding obligations of TINC, enforceable against TINC in accordance with their terms, except as that enforcement is subject to (a) any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, fraudulent transfer or conveyance or other laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally, (b) general principles of equity (regardless of whether that enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law) and (c) any implied covenants of good faith and fair dealing. The Debt Securities covered by the opinion in this paragraph include any Debt Securities that may be issued under the terms or as part of Warrants, Purchase Contracts, Rights or Units.
- 2. The Guarantees will, when issued, constitute legal, valid and binding obligations of Transocean, enforceable against Transocean in accordance with their terms, except as that enforcement is subject to (a) any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, fraudulent transfer or conveyance or other laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally, (b) general principles of equity (regardless of whether that enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law) and (c) any implied covenants of good faith and fair dealing. The Guarantees covered by the opinion in this paragraph include any Guarantees that may be issued under the terms or as part of Warrants, Purchase Contracts, Rights or Units.

The opinions set forth above in this letter are limited in all respects to matters of applicable federal law of the United States of America and the laws of the State of New York.

With respect to matters governed by the laws of Switzerland, we have relied, with the consent of such counsel, on the opinion, filed as Exhibit 5.2 to the Registration Statement, of Homburger AG. With respect to matters governed by the laws of the Cayman Islands, we have relied, with the consent of such counsel, on the opinion, filed as Exhibit 5.3 to the Registration Statement, of Carey Olsen Cayman Limited. Our opinions with respect to such matters are subject to the same qualifications, assumptions and limitations as are set forth in such opinions.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion of counsel as Exhibit 5.1 to the Registration Statement. We also consent to the references to our Firm under the heading "Legal Matters" in the prospectuses forming a part of the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not hereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Baker Botts L.L.P.

# Homburger

Transocean Ltd.
Turmstrasse 30
CH-6312 Steinhausen

Homburger AG Prime Tower Hardstrasse 201 CH-8005 Zürich

homburger.ch T +41 43 222 10 00

June 14, 2021

#### Transocean Ltd.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special Swiss counsel to Transocean Ltd., a Swiss corporation (the Company), in connection with a registration statement on Form S–3 to be filed on the date hereof (the Registration Statement) with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Act), for the purpose of registering (i) registered shares of the Company with a par value of CHF 0.10 each (the Registered Shares), (ii) warrants (the Warrants) to purchase Registered Shares, Debt Securities (as defined below) or other securities to be sold by the Company or Transocean Inc., a Cayman Islands exempted company (Transocean Inc.), (iii) debt securities of Transocean Inc. (the Debt Securities), (iv) purchase contracts for the purchase or sale of Registered Shares, Debt Securities or securities of third parties, including any of the Company's affiliates, a basket of such securities, an index or indices of such securities or any combination thereof (the Purchase Contracts), (v) rights to purchase Registered Shares or Debt Securities (the Rights), (vi) units comprised of one or more of the other securities described in (i) to (v) (inclusive) in any combination (the Units) and (vii) guarantees by the Company of the Debt Securities (the Guarantee) from time to time pursuant to Rule 415 under the Act (the securities pursuant to (i) to (vii) collectively the Securities).

As such counsel, we have been requested to give our opinion as to certain legal matters under Swiss law.

Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Documents (as defined below).

## I. Basis of Opinion

This opinion is confined to and given on the basis of the laws of Switzerland in force at the date hereof. Such laws and the interpretation thereof are subject to change. In the absence of explicit statutory law, we base our opinion solely on our independent professional judgment. This opinion is also confined to the matters stated herein and is not to be read as extending, by implication or otherwise, to any document referred to in the Documents or any other matter.

For purposes of this opinion, we have not conducted any due diligence or similar investigation as to factual circumstances that are or may be referred to in the Documents, and we express no opinion as to the accuracy of representations and warranties of facts set out in the Documents or the factual background assumed therein.

For purpose of giving this opinion, we have only examined originals or copies of the following documents (collectively the **Documents**):

- (i) an electronic copy of the Registration Statement, including the prospectus contained therein;
- (ii) a copy of the articles of association (*Statuten*) of the Company, dated as of May 27, 2021, certified by the Commercial Register of the Canton of Zug, Switzerland on June 11, 2021 (the Articles);
- (iii) an electronic copy of the organizational regulations (*Organisationsreglement*) of the Company, dated as of April 7, 2021 (the **Organizational Regulations**);
- (iv) electronic copies of the resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Company, dated as of February 12, 2021 and May 28, 2021, and an electronic copy of the determinations made by the Transaction Committee (as such term is defined in the aforementioned resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Company), dated as of June 14, 2021 (together the **Resolutions**);
- (v) an electronic copy of a certified excerpt from the Commercial Register of the Canton of Zug, Switzerland, for the Company, dated as of June 11, 2021 (the **Excerpt**); and
- (vi) a certificate of the Corporate Secretary of the Company, dated as of June 14, 2021, relating to the Resolutions (the **Secretary Certificate**).

No documents have been reviewed by us in connection with this opinion other than the Documents. Accordingly, we shall limit our opinion to the Documents and their legal implications under Swiss law.

In this opinion, Swiss legal concepts are expressed in English terms and not in their original language. These concepts may not be identical to the concepts described by the same English terms as they exist under the laws of other jurisdictions. With respect to documents governed by laws other than the laws of Switzerland, for purposes of this opinion we have relied on the plain meaning of the words and expressions contained therein without regard to any import they may have under the relevant governing law.

#### II. Assumptions

In rendering the opinion below, we have assumed the following:

(a) all documents produced to us as originals are authentic and complete, and all documents produced to us as copies (including, without limitation, fax and electronic copies) conform to the original;

- (b) all documents produced to us as originals and the originals of all documents produced to us as copies were duly executed and certified, as applicable, by the individuals purported to have executed or certified, as the case may be, such documents;
- (c) the Registration Statement has been filed by the Company with the SEC;
- (d) the Company is solvent at all relevant times;
- (e) all authorizations, consents, approvals, licenses, exemptions and other requirements for the filing of the Registration Statement have been duly obtained and are and will remain in full force and effect, and any related conditions to which the parties thereto are subject have been satisfied;
- (f) the Excerpt and the Secretary Certificate are correct, complete and up-to-date, and no Shares have been issued based on the conditional share capital of the Company, other than as reflected in the number of shares as set forth in the Articles and the Excerpt;
- (g) the exercise notice with respect to Registered Shares issued out of the Company's conditional share capital will be duly delivered in accordance with Swiss law and all other applicable requirements; and
- (h) to the extent the Company issues Registered Shares out of the conditional share capital of the Company, the performance of the contribution in money shall be made at a banking institution subject to the Federal Law of November 8, 1934, Relating to Banks and Savings Banks, as amended, and in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Swiss Code of Obligations, or, in case of performance of the contributions by way of set-off, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Swiss Code of Obligations.

#### III. Opinion

Based on the foregoing and subject to the qualifications set out below, we are of the opinion that as of the date hereof:

- The Company has been duly incorporated and is validly existing as a corporation (Aktiengesellschaft)
  under the laws of Switzerland with all requisite corporate power and authority to enter into, to perform
  and to conduct its business as described in the Articles.
- 2. The Company's share capital registered in the Commercial Register of the Canton of Zug, as evidenced in the Excerpt amounts to CHF 68,567,616.50, divided into 685,676,165 Registered Shares. Such Registered Shares have been validly issued, fully paid and are non-assessable.
- 3. New Registered Shares, if and when (i) the nominal amount for such new Registered Shares has been fully paid-in (*liberiert*), (ii) any such new Registered Shares have been duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company and, if required, the general meeting of shareholders of the Company, (iii) any such new Registered Shares, to the extent required under applicable Swiss law, have been registered in the competent commercial register in Switzerland and (iv) all other requirements under Swiss law, the Articles and the Organizational Regulations in connection with the creation and issuance of any such new

- Registered Shares have been complied with, will, if and when issued by the Company, be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.
- 4. Warrants, if and when (i) any such Warrants have been duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company and, if required, the general meeting of shareholders of the Company, and (ii) all other requirements under Swiss and any other law applicable to such Warrants and the Articles in connection with the creation and issuance of such Warrants have been complied with, will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.
- 5. Purchase Contracts, if and when (i) any such Purchase Contracts have been duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company and, if required, the general meeting of shareholders of the Company and (ii) all other requirements under Swiss and any other law applicable to such Purchase Contracts and the Articles in connection with the creation and issuance of such Purchase Contracts have been complied with, will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.
- 6. Rights, if and when (i) any such Rights have been duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company and, if required, the general meeting of shareholders of the Company and (ii) all other requirements under Swiss and any other law applicable to such Rights and the Articles in connection with the creation and issuance of such Rights have been complied with, will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.
- 7. Units, if and when (i) any such Units have been duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company and, if required, the general meeting of shareholders of the Company and (ii) all other requirements under Swiss and any other law applicable to such Units and the Articles in connection with the creation and issuance of such Units have been complied with, will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.
- 8. Guarantees by the Company, if and when (i) the issue and the amount of any such Guarantees by the Company have been duly authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company, or, to the extent lawfully delegated, by a committee thereof or by officers authorized by the Board of Directors or such committee, and (ii) all other requirements under Swiss and any other law applicable to such Guarantees and the Articles in connection with any such Guarantees have been complied with, will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.

### IV. Qualifications

The above opinion is subject to the following qualifications:

- (a) The lawyers of our firm are members of the Zurich bar and do not hold themselves out to be experts in any laws other than the laws of Switzerland. Accordingly, we are opining herein as to Swiss law only and we express no opinion with respect to the applicability, or the effect, of the laws of any other jurisdiction to or on the matters covered herein.
- (b) We express no opinion as to whether the exclusion of the existing shareholders' subscription rights (*Bezugsrechte*) and/or advance subscription rights (*Vorwegzeichungsrechte*) in connection with the offering and issuance of Registered Shares out of the authorized share

- capital or the conditional share capital of the Company complies with Swiss law and the Articles.
- (c) When used in this opinion, the term "non-assessable" means that no further contributions have to be made to the nominal share capital of the Company by the relevant holder of the Registered Shares.
- (d) We express no opinion as to the future availability of authorized and conditional share capital of the Company.
- (e) Notwithstanding the registration of the authorized and the conditional share capital with the competent commercial register, the respective provisions in the Articles establishing the authorized and the conditional share capital or the issuance of the Registered Shares may be challenged by dissenting shareholders of the Company or others in court or otherwise.
- (f) Any Registered Shares to be issued by the Company will not be fully fungible and will not rank pari passu with the existing and outstanding Registered Shares until such Registered Shares have been duly entered into the Company's register of uncertificated securities (Wertrechtebuch) and the main register (Hauptregister) maintained by Computershare and all steps have been taken in order for such Registered Shares to constitute intermediated securities (Bucheffekten) in accordance with the Swiss Federal Act on Intermediated Securities.
- (g) As long as the Registered Shares are not duly recorded in the main register and credited to one or more securities accounts, they do not exist as intermediated securities (*Bucheffekten*). As a consequence, our opinions do not extend to legal consequences attached to the Registered Shares in their form as intermediated securities.
- (h) Any issuance of the Registered Shares out of the Company's conditional share capital must be confirmed by the auditor of the Company, and amended Articles reflecting the issuance of Registered Shares from the Company's conditional share capital, together with said confirmation by the Company's auditor, must be filed with the competent commercial register no later than three months after the end of the Company's fiscal year.
- (i) Any newly issued Registered Shares will have to be registered with the competent commercial register to be validly issued, except that in relation to Registered Shares issued out of the conditional share capital of the Company registration in the competent commercial register is not a pre-condition to the issuance of such Registered Shares.
- (j) The exercise of voting rights and rights related thereto with respect to any Registered Shares is only permissible after registration in the Company's share register as a shareholder with voting rights in accordance with the provisions of, and subject to the limitations provided in, the Articles.
- (k) We express no opinion as to any commercial, accounting, finance, tax, calculating, auditing or other non-legal matter.

(I) We have not investigated or verified the truth or accuracy of the information contained in the Registration Statement, nor have we been responsible for ensuring that no material information has been omitted from it.

\* \* \*

We have rendered this opinion as of the date hereof and we assume no obligation to advise you of changes relevant to the opinion that may thereafter be brought to our attention.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Legal Matters" in the Registration Statement. In giving such consent, we do not admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Act or the rules and regulations of the SEC thereunder.

This opinion is governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of Switzerland.

Sincerely yours,
HOMBURGER AG
/s/ David Oser
Homburger AG



14 June 2021

Transocean Inc.

36C Dr. Roy's Drive Bermuda House, 4th Floor George Town Grand Cayman KY1-1003 Cayman Islands

Dear Sirs and Mesdames

Transocean Inc. (the "Company")

#### 1. BACKGROUND

We have acted as Cayman Islands legal counsel to the Company. The Company has requested that we issue this legal opinion ("**Opinion**") to you in connection with the issuance of the Bonds pursuant to the Indenture (as defined in Schedule 1).

Capitalised terms used in this Opinion shall have the meanings ascribed to them in this Opinion and/or the Schedules.

#### 2. SCOPE OF OPINION

This Opinion is given only on the laws of the Cayman Islands in force at the date hereof and is based solely on matters of fact known to us at the date hereof. We have not investigated the laws or regulations of any jurisdiction other than the Cayman Islands (collectively, "Foreign Laws"). We express no opinion as to matters of fact or, unless expressly stated otherwise, the veracity of any representations or warranties given in or in connection with any of the documents set out in Schedule 1.

OFFICES: BVI CAYMAN GUERNSEY JERSEY LONDON	P.O. Box 10008	Telephone:	+1	345	749
		2000		_	
	Willow House	Facsimile: 739081	+44	1	L481
	Cricket Square	E-mail:			
		info@careyolser	n.com		
	Grand Cayman KY1-1001	Website: www.carevolsen	com		
	Cayman Islands	careyoloen			

"Carey Olsen" in the Cayman Islands is the business name of Carey Olsen Cayman Limited, a body corporate recognised under the Legal Practitioners (Incorporated Practice) Regulations (as revised). The use of the title "Partner" is merely to denote seniority. Services are provided on the basis of our current terms of business, which can be viewed at: http://www.careyolsen.com/termsofbusiness.pdf. CO Services Cayman Limited is regulated by the Cayman Islands Monetary Authority as the holder of a corporate services licence (No. 624643) under the Companies Management Law (as revised).

#### 3. **DOCUMENTS REVIEWED AND ENQUIRIES MADE**

In giving this Opinion we have reviewed originals, copies, conformed copies, certified copies or notarised copies of the documents set out in Schedule 1.

## 4. ASSUMPTIONS AND QUALIFICATIONS

This Opinion is given on the basis that the assumptions set out in Schedule 2 (which we have not independently investigated or verified) are true, complete and accurate in all respects. In addition, this Opinion is subject to the qualifications set out in Schedule 3.

#### OPINIONS

We are of the opinion that:

#### 5.1 Due incorporation, existence and status

The Company has been duly registered by way of continuation as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Act (as revised) of the Cayman Islands (the "Companies Act"), is validly existing and was, at the date of the Certificate of Good Standing, in good standing with the Registrar.

#### 5.2 **Debt Securities**

The Debt Securities have been duly authorised by the Company, and assuming the further approval of their offer and sale by the board of directors of the Company (the "Directors"), and further assuming their due execution and delivery by the Company in the manner authorized in the Meeting, and assuming their further issuance and authentication in accordance with the terms of the Indentures, and insofar as such matters are governed by New York law, the Debt Securities will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized, executed, delivered and validly issued.

## 5.3 Warrants

The Warrants, if and when (i) any such Warrants have been duly authorized by the Directors, and (ii) all other requirements under Cayman Islands law and any other law applicable to such Warrants in connection with the creation and issuance of such Warrants have been complied with, including with respect to (but not limited to) the terms, offer, sale, execution, delivery and authentication of such Warrants will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.

#### 5.4 Purchase Contracts

The Purchase Contracts, if and when (i) any such Purchase Contracts have been duly authorized by the Directors, and (ii) all other requirements under Cayman Islands law and any other law applicable to such Purchase Contracts in connection with the creation and issuance of such Purchase Contracts have been complied with, including with respect to (but not limited to) the terms, offer, sale, execution, delivery and authentication of such Purchase Contracts will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.

#### 5.5 Rights

The Rights, if and when (i) any such Rights have been duly authorized by the Directors, and (ii) all other requirements under Cayman Islands law and any other law applicable to such Rights in connection with the creation and issuance of such Rights have been complied with, including with respect to (but not limited to) the terms, offer, sale, execution, delivery and authentication of such Rights will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.

#### 5.6 Units

The Units, if and when (i) any such Units have been duly authorized by the Directors, and (ii) all other requirements under Cayman Islands law and any other law applicable to such Units in connection with the creation and issuance of such Units have been complied with, including with respect to (but not limited to) the terms, offer, sale, execution, delivery and authentication of such Units will, if and when issued by the Company, be duly authorized and validly issued.

#### 6. **RELIANCE**

Except as specifically referred to in this Opinion we have not examined, and give no opinion on, any contracts, instruments or other documents (whether or not referred to in, or contemplated by, the Documents). We do not give any opinion on the commercial merits of any transaction contemplated or entered into under or pursuant to the Documents.

This Opinion (and any obligations arising out of or in connection with it) is given on the basis that it shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Cayman Islands. By relying on the opinions set out in this Opinion the addressee(s) hereby irrevocably agree(s) that the courts of the Cayman Islands are to have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any disputes which may arise in connection with this Opinion. We assume no responsibility to advise any person entitled to rely on this Opinion, or to undertake any investigations, as

to any change in Cayman Islands law (or its application) or factual matters arising after the date of this Opinion, which might affect the opinions set out herein.

This Opinion is addressed to, and is solely for the benefit of, the addressee(s) and may not be disclosed to, or relied upon by, any other person or referred to or made public, in each case without our prior written consent; provided that, in connection therewith, we hereby consent to the filing of this Opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statements and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Legal Matters" in the Registration Statement pursuant to which the Bonds are being offered. We are aware that Baker Botts L.L.P. will rely as to matters of Cayman Islands law on the foregoing opinion in rendering its Opinion being filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving this consent we do not admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) thereunder.

Yours faithfully,

/s/ Carey Olsen

**Carey Olsen** 

#### **SCHEDULE 1**

#### **DOCUMENTS REVIEWED**

### A. Documents Reviewed

- The certificate of registration by way of continuation of the Company dated 14 May 1999, the
  certificate of incorporation on change of name of the Company dated 29 December 1999, the
  certificate of incorporation on change of name of the Company dated 10 May 2002, and the
  amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of the Company as adopted on
  18 December 2008.
- A certificate of good standing relating to the Company issued by the Registrar of Companies of the Cayman Islands (the "Registrar") dated 11 June 2021 (the "Certificate of Good Standing").
- 3. Minutes of a meeting of the board of directors of the Company (the "**Directors**") held on 25 February 2021 (the "**Meeting**").
- 4. A certificate dated 14 June 2021 as to certain matters of fact signed by a director of the Company.
- 5. Copies of the following documents (the "**Documents**"), each dated on or about the date hereof unless otherwise noted:
  - The contents of the Registration Statement on Form S-3 as filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on or about 14 June 2021 by Transocean Ltd. and the Company (the "Registration Statement") to be filed with the SEC on the date hereof under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Act") with respect to (i) registered shares of CHF 0.10 par value each of Transocean Ltd. (the "Registered Shares"), (ii) warrants (the "Warrants") to purchase Registered Shares, Debt Securities (as defined below) or other securities to be sold by Transocean Ltd. or the Company, (iii) debt securities of the Company (the "Debt Securities"), (iv) purchase contracts for the purchase or sale of Registered Shares, Debt Securities or securities of third parties, including any of the Company's affiliates, a basket of such securities, an index or indices of such securities or any combination thereof (the "Purchase Contracts"), (v) rights to purchase Registered Shares or Debt Securities (the "Rights"), (vi) units comprised of one or more of the other securities described in (i) to (v) above (inclusive) in any combination (the "Units", and together with the Warrants, Debt Securities, Purchase Contracts and Rights, the "Securities"), and (vii) guarantees by Transocean Ltd. of the Debt Securities from time to time pursuant to Rule 415 under the Act;
  - (b) The Indenture dated as of December 11, 2007 between the Company, as issuer, Transocean Ltd., as guarantor, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, as supplemented (the "Indenture"); and

(c) The form of Subordinated Indenture filed as Exhibit 4.4 to the Registration Statement between the Company, as issuer, Transocean Ltd., as guarantor, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee, as supplemented (the "Subordinated Indenture" and, together with the Senior Indenture, the "Indentures").

## B. SCOPE

The above are the only documents we have examined for the purposes of this Opinion.

#### **SCHEDULE 2**

#### **ASSUMPTIONS**

- The full power (including both capacity and authority), legal right and good standing of each of
  the parties to the Documents (other than the Company under the laws of the Cayman Islands) to
  execute, date, unconditionally deliver and perform their obligations under, and their due
  authorisation, execution, dating and unconditional delivery of, the Documents.
- Each Document constitutes legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable in accordance with their terms, of each party to that Document under all laws other than, in the case of the Company, the laws of the Cayman Islands.
- 3. All authorisations, consents, filings, registrations or other requirements of governmental, judicial or public bodies and authorities required under any law (including the laws of the Cayman Islands) for any party (other than under the laws of the Cayman Islands or the memorandum and articles of association, the Company) to execute, or deliver, or enforce any Document or perform any of its obligations under any Document have been obtained, remain valid and subsisting and have been complied with.
- 4. No invitation, whether directly or indirectly, has been made to the public in the Cayman Islands to subscribe for the Bonds.
- None of the Proceeds of Crime Act (as revised) of the Cayman Islands relating to money laundering, the Misuse of Drugs Act (as revised) of the Cayman Islands relating to drug trafficking or the Terrorism Act (as revised) of the Cayman Islands relating to the financing of terrorism is relevant to the transactions contemplated by the Documents or to any payment made or to be made thereunder.
- 6. None of the parties to the Documents is acting, or will act in a matter inconsistent with United Nations sanctions as implemented under the laws of the Cayman Islands or restrictive measures adopted by the European Union Council for Common Foreign and Security Policy extended to the Cayman Islands by the Orders of Her Majesty in Council.
- All necessary consents have been given, actions taken (other than those required pursuant to the laws of the Cayman Islands) and conditions met or validly waived pursuant to the Documents.

- 8. The Company has entered into the Documents in good faith for *bona fide* commercial reasons and on arm's length terms.
- 9. The conformity to the original documents of all copy documents supplied to us (whether in hard or soft copy format).
- 10. The authenticity, accuracy and completeness of all documents supplied to us, whether as originals or copies.
- 11. The genuineness of all signatures, stamps, initials, seals, dates and markings on documents submitted to us.
- 12. No Document has been amended, modified, supplemented, revoked, rescinded or terminated since the time of its execution.
- 13. There is no document or other information or matter that has not been provided or disclosed to us, which could affect the accuracy of this Opinion.
- 14. The Company has entered into the Documents as principal for its own account and not as agent or fiduciary.
- 15. No Foreign Law qualifies or affects this Opinion.
- 16. Words and phrases used in any documents that we have reviewed that are not governed by Cayman Islands law have the same meanings and effect as they would have if those documents were governed by Cayman Islands law.
- 17. The memorandum and articles of association of the Company remains in full force and effect and is unamended.
- 18. The minutes of the Meetings are a true and correct record of the proceedings of the Meetings, which was duly convened and held and at which a quorum was present throughout in the manner prescribed in the articles of association of the Company. The resolutions set out in the minutes of the Meetings remain in full force and effect and have not been amended, modified, supplemented, revoked, rescinded or terminated in any way.

- 19. The power and authority of the Company and the Directors have not been restricted in any way other than as set out in the Documents, memorandum and articles of association of the Company or as arising under Cayman Islands law.
- 20. There is no contractual or other obligation, prohibition or restriction (other than arising by operation of the laws of the Cayman Islands or as set out in the memorandum and articles of association of the Company) which may limit the Company's ability to enter into or perform its obligations under the Documents.
- 21. There is nothing in the corporate records or minute book of the Company (which we have not inspected) which would affect this Opinion.
- 22. Prior to, and immediately following the execution of the Documents, each of the parties thereto was solvent (both on a "going concern" and "balance sheet" basis) and did not enter into the Documents with the intent to defraud any creditor, prefer one creditor over another or wilfully defeat any obligation owed to a creditor.
- 23. In connection with the Company's entry into and performance of its obligations contained in the Documents, each of its authorised representatives has acted in accordance with his fiduciary and other duties to such Company under all relevant laws (including any relevant Foreign Laws) and the applicable articles of association (including in relation to any obligation to disclose a conflict of interest in connection therewith).

#### **SCHEDULE 3**

#### **QUALIFICATIONS**

- The obligations under the Documents will not necessarily be legal, valid, binding or enforceable
  in all circumstances and this Opinion is not to be taken to imply that each obligation would
  necessarily be capable of enforcement or be enforced in all circumstances in accordance with its
  terms. In particular, but without limitation:
  - (a) the binding effect, validity and enforceability of obligations may be limited by laws relating to bankruptcy, administration, insolvency, moratorium, liquidation, dissolution, reorganisation and other laws of general application relating to, or affecting the rights of, creditors;
  - (b) enforcement may be limited by general principles of equity. For example, equitable remedies such as specific performance or the issuing of an injunction are available only at the discretion of the court and may not be available where, for example, damages are considered to be an adequate alternative and we therefore express no opinion on whether such remedies will be granted if sought;
  - (c) claims may be or become barred under the laws relating to the prescription and limitation of actions or may become subject to the general doctrine of estoppel or waiver in relation to representations, acts or omissions of any relevant party or may become subject to defences of set-off or counterclaim;
  - (d) the courts of the Cayman Islands may not enforce contractual provisions to the extent that the same may be illegal or contrary to public policy in the Cayman Islands (for example, a provision purporting to indemnify or exculpate a person for an action which constitutes actual fraud or a criminal offence) or, if obligations are to be performed in a jurisdiction outside the Cayman Islands, to the extent that such performance would be illegal or invalid or contrary to public policy in that jurisdiction;
  - (e) a judgment of the courts of the Cayman Islands may be required to be made in Cayman Islands dollars:
  - (f) the courts of the Cayman Islands have jurisdiction to give judgment in the currency of the relevant obligation and statutory rates of interest will vary according to the currency of the

judgment. In a liquidation proceeding, the courts of the Cayman Islands will require all debts to be proved in a common currency, which is likely to be the "functional currency" of the party being liquidated determined in accordance with applicable accountancy principles. Currency indemnity provisions have not been tested, so far as we are aware, in the courts of the Cayman Islands and as such may not be enforceable;

- (g) the courts of the Cayman Islands may decline to accept jurisdiction in an action where they determine that there is another more appropriate forum in another jurisdiction or that a court of competent jurisdiction has already made a determination of the relevant matter or where there is litigation pending in respect thereof in another jurisdiction or it may stay proceedings if concurrent proceedings are instituted elsewhere;
- (h) there is a presumption that the courts of the Cayman Islands will give effect to an exclusive jurisdiction clause in an agreement and upon application, may stay proceedings brought in the Cayman Islands or grant an anti-suit injunction against a party that commences proceedings elsewhere where such proceedings are in breach of the exclusive jurisdiction clause, unless a party can satisfy the courts of the Cayman Islands that it would be just and equitable to depart from that presumption (for example, not to do so would deprive one party of access to justice);
- any provision purporting to fetter any statutory power of a Cayman Islands partnership or company (for example, a provision restricting the company's power to commence winding up, to alter its memorandum and articles of association or to increase its share capital) may not be enforceable;
- (j) provisions that purport to require parties to reach agreement in the future may be unenforceable for lack of certainty;
- (k) the courts of the Cayman Islands may find that a hybrid dispute resolution clause, though generally recognised under Cayman Islands law, is unenforceable on the grounds, amongst others, that it confers concurrent jurisdiction on an arbitral tribunal and the courts of the Cayman Islands;
- (l) the courts of the Cayman Islands may refuse to enforce a provision that amounts to an indemnity in respect of the costs of enforcement or of unsuccessful proceedings brought in the Cayman Islands where such courts have already made an order to that effect;

- (m) where the courts of the Cayman Islands determine that a contractual term may be interpreted in more than one manner the courts may employ the one that is deemed to be most consistent with business and common sense;
- (n) it is possible that a judgment (in the Cayman Islands or elsewhere) relating to a particular agreement or instrument would be held to supersede the terms of such agreement or instrument with the effect that, notwithstanding any express term to the contrary in such agreement or instrument, such terms would cease to be binding;
- (o) the enforcement of contractual obligations may be limited by the provisions of Cayman Islands law applicable to agreements or contracts held to have been frustrated by events happening after the relevant agreement or contract was entered into; and
- (p) the enforcement of obligations may be invalidated or vitiated by reason of fraud, duress, undue influence, mistake, illegality or misrepresentation.
- We offer no opinion as to whether the acceptance of, or the execution or performance of, the Company's obligations under the Documents will or may result in the breach or infringement of any other deed, contract or document entered into by, or binding upon, such Company (other than its articles of association).
- 3. As a matter of Cayman Islands law:
  - (a) a provision for the payment of additional moneys or the forfeiture of property or rights for breach of a contractual obligation, whether expressed by way of penalty, additional interest, liquidated damages or otherwise, will be unenforceable if such a payment or forfeiture is held to constitute a penalty. We express no opinion as to whether any provision constitutes a penalty;
  - (b) certain terms and concepts (for example the difference between "negligence" and "gross negligence"), though commonly used, have not yet been clearly defined by the courts of the Cayman Islands;
  - (c) written agreements are only effective from date on which they are signed notwithstanding that they may contain an earlier stated effective or "as of" date;
  - (d) notwithstanding that it is expressly stated as such, a power of attorney or other grant of agency (including an agent for service of process) will not be irrevocable unless, as a factual

- matter, it is coupled with an interest or given to secure a proprietary interest of the donee or the performance of an obligation owed to a donee;
- (e) notwithstanding that a breach of the provisions of a document has caused or is likely to cause damage to a party thereto, or would, on the face of such document, give rise to a specified liability or consequence, a non-breaching party may be under an obligation to take reasonable steps to mitigate any loss and the Cayman Islands courts may take any failure to do so into account when determining whether or not to award damages or grant relief to a claimant;
- (f) the courts may, in limited circumstances (primarily in relation to fiduciary-like or long-term arrangements) imply a contractual duty of good faith on parties, notwithstanding the absence of any such express term in a document;
- (g) only in very limited circumstances (for example, deeds poll and/or where rights are held on trust), can a person who is not party to an agreement governed by Cayman Islands law enforce the terms of that agreement against one or more of the parties thereto, unless such person has been expressly granted the right in the agreement to enforce such terms pursuant to The Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act, 2014 of the Cayman Islands; and
- (h) a provision of an agreement that purports to impose obligations on a person who is not party to such agreement will not be enforceable against such person.
- 4. We offer no opinion as to the existence or value of, or any party's interest in, any property or assets.
- 5. In order to maintain an exempted company in good standing with the Registrar, annual fees must be paid and annual filings must be made with the Registrar within the prescribed periods.
- 6. A provision that a calculation, determination, opinion, exercise of power or certificate will be conclusive and binding may not be effective or enforceable if such calculation, determination, opinion, exercise of power or certificate is given unreasonably, arbitrarily or without good faith or which is fraudulent or manifestly inaccurate and will not necessarily prevent judicial enquiry into the merits of any claim.
- 7. The question of whether or not any provision of an agreement or document which is illegal, invalid, unenforceable or void may be severed from the other provisions thereof would be determined by the courts of the Cayman Islands in its discretion.

- 8. We make no comment on references to any Foreign Laws or to any representations or warranties made in any agreement or document.
- 9. The effectiveness of terms releasing or exculpating any party from, or limiting or excluding, a liability (or duty otherwise owed) may be limited by law, and confidentiality obligations may be overridden by the requirements of legal or regulatory process or applicable law.
- 10. Failure to exercise a right, or any delay in such exercise, may operate as a waiver of that right notwithstanding a provision to the contrary.
- 11. We express no opinion on any provision in any agreement or document requiring written amendments and waivers thereof insofar as it suggests that all or other modifications, amendments or waivers could not be effectively agreed upon or granted by or between the parties. It is likely that the provisions of an agreement or document governed by Cayman Islands law may be waived or amended orally or by conduct notwithstanding any such provision.

## Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in the Registration Statement (Form S-3) and related Prospectus of Transocean Ltd. and Transocean Inc. for the registration of shares, debt securities, warrants, purchase contracts, rights, units and guarantees and to the incorporation by reference therein of our reports dated February 26, 2021, with respect to the consolidated financial statements and schedule of Transocean Ltd. and subsidiaries, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Transocean Ltd. and subsidiaries, included in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2020, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Ernst & Young, LLP

Houston, Texas June 14, 2021

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

#### FORM T-1

## STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY UNDER THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE

 $\Box$  CHECK IF AN APPLICATION TO DETERMINE ELIGIBILITY OF A TRUSTEE PURSUANT TO SECTION 305(b) (2)

## WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

(Exact name of trustee as specified in its charter)

A National Banking Association
(Jurisdiction of incorporation or organization if not a U.S. national Identification No.)

bank)

**101 North Phillips Avenue** 

Sioux Falls, South Dakota 57104 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip code)

Wells Fargo & Company Law Department, Trust Section MAC N9305-175 Sixth Street and Marquette Avenue, 17<sup>th</sup> Floor Minneapolis, Minnesota 55479

(612) 667-4608

(Name, address and telephone number of agent for service)

## Transocean Inc.\*

(Exact name of obligor as specified in its charter)

## **Cayman Islands**

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

1381

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

66-0582307

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

36C Dr. Roy's Drive, Bermuda House, 4th Floor

George Town, Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands KY1-1003

(Address, including Zip Code, of Principal Executive Offices)

**Debt Securities** (Title of the indenture securities)

TABLE OF ADDITIONAL OBLIGORS

\*The following are obligors that will guarantee the debt securities:

I.R.S. Employer Identification 98 0599916

The address for the principal executive offices of Transocean Ltd. is Turmstrasse 30, 6312 Steinhausen, Switzerland.

## Item 1. General Information. Furnish the following information as to the trustee:

(a) Name and address of each examining or supervising authority to which it is subject.

Comptroller of the Currency Treasury Department Washington, D.C.

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation Washington, D.C.

Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco San Francisco, California 94120

(b) Whether it is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.

The trustee is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.

Item 2. Affiliations with Obligor. If the obligor is an affiliate of the trustee, describe each such affiliation.

None with respect to the trustee.

No responses are included for Items 3-14 of this Form T-1 because the obligor is not in default as provided under Item 13.

Item 15. <u>Foreign Trustee.</u> Not applicable.

Item 16. <u>List of Exhibits.</u> List below all exhibits filed as a part of this Statement of Eligibility.

Exhibit 1. A copy of the Articles of Association of the trustee now in effect.\*

Exhibit 2. A copy of the Comptroller of the Currency Certificate of Corporate
Existence for Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, dated January 14, 2015.\*

Exhibit 3. A copy of the Comptroller of the Currency Certification of Fiduciary Powers for Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, dated January 6, 2014.\*

Exhibit 4. Copy of By-laws of the trustee as now in effect.\*

Exhibit 5. Not applicable.

Exhibit 6. The consent of the trustee required by Section 321(b) of the Act.

Exhibit 7. A copy of the latest report of condition of the trustee published pursuant to law or the requirements of its supervising or examining authority.

Exhibit 8. Not applicable.

Exhibit 9. Not applicable.

 $^*$  Incorporated by reference to the exhibit of the same number to the trustee's Form T-1 filed as exhibit to the Filing 305B2 dated March 13, 2015 of file number 333-190926.

## **SIGNATURE**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, the trustee, Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, a national banking association organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, has duly caused this statement of eligibility to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, all in the City of Jacksonville and State of Florida on the 14th day of June, 2021.

WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

/s/ Patrick T. Giordano
Patrick T. Giordano
Vice President

June 14, 2021

Securities and Exchange Commission Washington, D.C. 20549

## Gentlemen:

In accordance with Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, the undersigned hereby consents that reports of examination of the undersigned made by Federal, State, Territorial, or District authorities authorized to make such examination may be furnished by such authorities to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon its request therefor.

Very truly yours,

WELLS FARGO BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

/s/ Patrick T. Giordano
Patrick T. Giordano
Vice President

## Exhibit 7

## Consolidated Report of Condition of

# Wells Fargo Bank National Association of 101 North Phillips Avenue, Sioux Falls, SD 57104 And Foreign and Domestic Subsidiaries,

at the close of business March 31, 2021, filed in accordance with 12 U.S.C. §161 for National Banks.

		ollar Amounts In Millions
ASSETS	_	
Cash and balances due from depository institutions:		
Noninterest-bearing balances and currency and coin	\$	27,624
Interest-bearing balances		247,100
Securities:		
Held-to-maturity securities		232,139
Available-for-sale securities		193,559
Equity Securities with readily determinable fair value not held for trading		11
Federal funds sold and securities purchased under agreements to resell:		
Federal funds sold in domestic offices		52
Securities purchased under agreements to resell		61,135
Loans and lease financing receivables:		
Loans and leases held for sale		32,787
Loans and leases, net of unearned income		825,035
LESS: Allowance for loan and lease losses		16,694
Loans and leases, net of unearned income and allowance		808,341
Trading Assets		64,013
Premises and fixed assets (including capitalized leases)		10,992
Other real estate owned		158
Investments in unconsolidated subsidiaries and associated companies		13,487
Direct and indirect investments in real estate ventures		66
Intangible assets		31,616
Other assets		50,077
Total assets	\$	1,773,157
LIABILITIES		
Deposits:		
In domestic offices	\$	1,463,374
Noninterest-bearing		551,270
Interest-bearing		912,104
In foreign offices, Edge and Agreement subsidiaries, and IBFs		28,333
Noninterest-bearing		332
Interest-bearing		28,001
Federal funds purchased and securities sold under agreements to repurchase:		
Federal funds purchased in domestic offices		876
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase		5,980

	Dollar Amounts  In Millions
Trading liabilities	15,235
Other borrowed money	
(Includes mortgage indebtedness and obligations under capitalized leases)	44,034
Subordinated notes and debentures	11,879
Other liabilities	32,321
Total liabilities	\$ 1,602,032
EQUITY CAPITAL	
Perpetual preferred stock and related surplus	0
Common stock	519
Surplus (exclude all surplus related to preferred stock)	114,820
Retained earnings	54,661
Accumulated other comprehensive income	1,094
Other equity capital components	0
Total bank equity capital	171,094
Noncontrolling (minority) interests in consolidated subsidiaries	31
Total equity capital	171,125
Total liabilities, and equity capital	\$ 1,773,157

I, Michael P. Santomassimo, Sr. EVP & CFO of the above-named bank do hereby declare that this Report of Condition has been prepared in conformance with the instructions issued by the appropriate Federal regulatory authority and is true to the best of my knowledge and belief.

Michael P. Santomassimo Sr. EVP & CFO

We, the undersigned directors, attest to the correctness of this Report of Condition and declare that it has been examined by us and to the best of our knowledge and belief has been prepared in conformance with the instructions issued by the appropriate Federal regulatory authority and is true and correct.

Directors Maria R. Morris Theodore F. Craver, Jr. Juan A. Pujadas